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(1)

UNFULFILLED PROMISES: MEXICAN
BARRIERS TO U.S. AGRICULTURAL EXPORTS

TUESDAY, SEPTEMBER 23, 2003

U.S. SENATE,
COMMITTEE ON FINANCE,

Washington, DC.
The hearing was convened, pursuant to notice, at 10:05 a.m., in

room 215, Dirksen Senate Office Building, Hon. Charles E. Grass-
ley (chairman of the committee) presiding.

Also present: Senators Lott, Baucus, Breaux, and Lincoln.

OPENING STATEMENT OF HON. CHARLES E. GRASSLEY, A U.S.
SENATOR FROM IOWA, CHAIRMAN, COMMITTEE ON FINANCE

The CHAIRMAN. Good morning.
First, I would like to welcome our witnesses. I want to take a

moment also to thank the Mexican government and the citizens of
Cancun for the exceptional manner in which they hosted the fifth
WTO ministerial.

Hosting a ministerial of this magnitude is no easy task, but the
citizens and government of Mexico rose to the occasion and it was
a job exceptionally well done.

In regard to today’s hearing, which may sound confrontational,
I want everybody to know ahead of time that I consider myself a
friend of Mexico. I was a very strong supporter of NAFTA when it
was debated in Congress. I continue to believe that NAFTA is a
good agreement.

I have consistently worked to see that the United States abides
by our obligations to NAFTA. I do that, because in our part of the
country a deal is a deal. Trade liberalization only works if all par-
ties to an agreement fulfill their commitment to do it.

Unfortunately, Mexico has increasingly refused to abide by its
international trade obligations, particularly on agricultural prod-
ucts. In so doing, it is violating both the North American Free
Trade Agreement, as well as the World Trade Organization.

Mexico’s actions, and threatened actions, are causing real harm
for corn, hogs, and cattle producers, not only in my State, which
is the lead producer of those, but wherever those crops are grown
in America, but also to other crops that we do not grow in Iowa
like rice, apples, dried beans, are suffering from these barriers to
trade that Mexico is putting up.

That country is harming U.S. producers not only by impeding im-
ports of bulk agricultural products, but also by taking action
against processed agricultural products. Perhaps most notably,
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Mexico has repeatedly taken steps in violation of its international
trade obligations to restrict imports of high fructose corn syrup.

Following the implementation of the North American Free Trade
Agreement, Mexico was the largest export market for U.S.-pro-
duced high fructose corn syrup. But U.S. sales were hit hard by a
Mexican antidumping order imposed against this U.S. product way
back in 1998.

The United States challenged that order then, and both the
North American Free Trade Agreement and World Trade Organiza-
tion rulings determined that Mexico’s antidumping order violated
Mexico’s trade obligations.

Now, subsequent to that, Mexico revoked its antidumping order
against corn syrup. Yet, Mexico seemed very determined one way
or another to block access for U.S. high fructose corn syrup. Almost
2 years ago, in an effort to protect its sugar industry, Mexico im-
posed a tax of almost 20 percent on soft drinks containing high
fructose corn syrup.

This discriminatory tax has, in effect, shut U.S. high fructose
corn syrup out of Mexico, thus causing great harm for the U.S. in-
dustry. It is also hurting corn farmers across the United States, in-
cluding Iowa.

Recognizing the threat being posed to the U.S. trade agenda, and
recognizing lost sales being experienced by Iowa producers, I
worked diligently to try to persuade Mexico to remove its barriers
to import of U.S. agricultural products. That is one reason why I
am holding this hearing.

Yesterday, I was pleased to learn that, after the announcement
of this hearing, President Fox and his administration proposed leg-
islation to repeal the illegal 20 percent tax on this corn syrup. Mex-
ico has also terminated its antidumping order on live hogs. These
are good developments. But, still, there are obstacles to trade in
violation of these agreements.

Whenever possible, I will continue to try to persuade Mexico to
remove its barriers to imports of U.S. agricultural products. I will
do this, in part, by advancing my Special 301 legislation that is co-
sponsored by the Ranking Democrat in this committee, Senator
Baucus.

Specifically with regard to high fructose corn syrup, an Iowa
product that is completely shut out of the Mexican market, in viola-
tion of Mexico’s NAFTA and WTO commitments, I am contem-
plating taking a new course of action.

If the Mexican Congress refuses to repeal this blatantly illegal
tax, I will be forced to consider introducing legislation that would
authorize punitive retaliatory tariffs on special imports of Mexico’s
agricultural products. Mexico’s compliance with its trade obliga-
tions is long overdue. At some point, compensation must be author-
ized.

So, in conclusion, I would like to note that Mexico’s actions are
harming not only U.S. producers, but also Mexico itself. Mexico has
long prided itself on its following international law, and we ought
to recognize that. But this is an exception uncharacteristic of Mex-
ico. The actions I spoke about are tarnishing its reputation.

NAFTA has resulted in increased foreign investment in Mexico.
But given Mexico’s treatment of the high fructose corn syrup indus-

VerDate 11-MAY-2000 10:08 Apr 21, 2004 Jkt 092535 PO 00000 Frm 00006 Fmt 6633 Sfmt 6633 92535.000 SFINANC2 PsN: SFINANC2



3

try, an industry that invested heavily in Mexico, I would now coun-
sel U.S. companies to think twice before investing in Mexico.

As illustrated by this July 26 article that I have here from The
Economist, Mexico can ill afford the economic damage which declin-
ing foreign investment can bring.

I ask that this article be placed in the record.
[The article appears in the appendix.]
The CHAIRMAN. Finally, by restricting imports of agricultural

products, Mexico is driving up food prices and harming its con-
sumers.

So, I would send a message. Mexico’s pattern of imposing bar-
riers on imports of our agricultural products is short-sighted, ill-ad-
vised, and reckless. I stand ready and willing to work with the gov-
ernment of Mexico to resolve these problems.

I am pleased to learn that there may be some movement on lift-
ing the clearly illegal tax on high fructose corn syrup. We must
begin to see good-faith movement within the Mexican Congress on
this issue, and we need to see it soon.

I know that Senator Lott has an introduction that you want to
make. Instead of my making it, I would be glad to do that.

Senator LOTT. If you would allow me to do that, Mr. Chairman.
The CHAIRMAN. Yes, please.

OPENING STATEMENT OF HON. TRENT LOTT, A U.S. SENATOR
FROM MISSISSIPPI

Senator LOTT. I want to thank you for having this hearing. I
think this is a very important hearing. It is a critical part of the
effort to make sure that we have an opportunity to export our prod-
ucts, particularly agricultural products, around the world, and that
we can continue to have free, but fair, trade.

I must say that I have been arguing with Presidents of the
United States and USTR representatives for 25 years, saying, in
theory, free trade is good, but in practicality, the United States has
been acting like Uncle Sop.

We have let a variety of countries, all the way from China, to
Japan, to European countries, Mexico, Canada, and others take ad-
vantage of our largesse, perhaps under pressure from the State De-
partment. I do not know. But it really offends me when we do not
aggressively react when our trading partners do such things as
what Mexico has been doing in this area.

I commend the USTR for its effort in the timber area involving
Canada. Unlike some of my colleagues, I think the President made
the right decision on steel. I think, while it may have had some ad-
verse effects, I was convinced that steel was being dumped into this
country at sub-par prices, and the intent was to destroy our indus-
try and then dominate it. We have seen that happen over and over
again.

For many years, I have been an advocate of free trade. It just
like freedom; free enterprise and free trade is good. I believe Amer-
ica can compete when we have a fair opportunity. But when we are
abused, like what is happening in Mexico, we have to work very
aggressively.

So, when you are one that has voted for China PNTR, NAFTA,
and GATT, then you turn around and see this kind of unfair thing
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happen, it really agitates me. In my State, our people do not appre-
ciate it at all.

So, I know that you talked about the Iowa products that have
been affected, but you did not talk enough about rice. So, we need
to get a little pitch in here. I know Senator Breaux will join in on
this.

Mexico’s rice industry is America’s primary customer, as I under-
stand it. Mexico has decided to impose a very punitive antidumping
duty on certain imported milled rice products from the United
States. That decision is having a terrible effect on U.S. rice exports.
Now, this problem has got to be solved and it has got to be solved
right away.

Now, Mr. Travis Satterfield is here. Travis, I would like for you
to stand up. Is that an all-cotton outfit that you have on?

Mr. SATTERFIELD. Yes. [Laughter.]
Senator LOTT. All right. I just wanted to make sure that every-

body understood that he is from the Mississippi Delta, and they do
not let anything touch their body but cotton. [Laughter.] Thank
you, Travis.

I just wanted to thank Travis for being here, Mr. Chairman.
Thank you for letting me recognize him. He is from Benoit, Mis-
sissippi. He is a partner in a farming operation with his two sons
and a nephew in Bolivar County in the heart of the Delta.

He served as president of the Bolivar County Farm Bureau, the
Board of Directors of the Mississippi Farm Bureau, chairman of the
Mississippi Farm Bureau Federation Rice Committee, and has
served as a member of the American Farm Bureau Federation Rice
Committee.

He currently serves as Chairman of the Delta Council Rice Com-
mittees, as well as the Mississippi Rice Promotion Board, the U.S.
Rice Producers Group, and is on the Board of Directors of the Pro-
ducers Rice Mill.

He is one of the most well-respected farmers in agricultural cir-
cles, and has been cited for excellence in rice and soybean produc-
tion. And, by the way, with the growth of support for ethanol, we
may be growing a lot more corn in Mississippi, too, Mr. Chairman.
I wanted you to be aware of that.

But I want to thank Travis for being here to give his testimony
as to how these actions by Mexico are having a direct effect in the
real world of agriculture, and to make some suggestions of what we
do about it. Thank you again for your continued leadership in this
area.

The CHAIRMAN. I hate to tell you this, but you can make ethanol
out of rice straw, too.

Senator LOTT. We are working on that, Mr. Chairman.
The CHAIRMAN. Senator Breaux, do you have an opening state-

ment?
Senator BREAUX. No, I do not at this time, Mr. Chairman.
The CHAIRMAN. All right.
Our first witness has been before this committee many times. He

is a native Iowan. He is special agricultural representative for Bob
Zoellick’s shop. We welcome you back again.

Mr. Johnson, would you proceed?
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STATEMENT OF HON. ALLEN JOHNSON, CHIEF AGRICUL-
TURAL NEGOTIATOR, OFFICE OF THE U.S. TRADE REP-
RESENTATIVE, WASHINGTON, DC
Mr. JOHNSON. Well, thank you, Mr. Chairman. I appreciate the

comments of the Senator, also. You will be pleased to know that,
when it comes to cotton, I have spent a lot of time working on cot-
ton these days, even though I am from Iowa.

I would also like to thank the Chairman for your ongoing efforts
in trying to resolve many of the issues that we have with Mexico.
Engagement has been very helpful on many occasions at the appro-
priate times to move things forward.

As I, Ambassador Zoellick, and others have testified before this
committee before, we have been pursuing a trade agenda that
moves the trade agenda forward globally in the WTO, regionally in
the Free Trade Area of the Americas, and bilaterally in a whole
number of trade agreements.

But one thing that I always add to that list, and needs to be em-
phasized in this case, is also in the implementation, monitoring,
and enforcement of our current agreements in making sure that
our farmers and industry are able to benefit from those agreements
that have been negotiated a long time ago.

Mexico obviously falls into that last category, as a country that
we need to keep working with to make sure that the full benefits
of NAFTA are enjoyed by all. Mexico is a very important market
for the United States’ agricultural products. It has become our
third-largest export market.

Our total agricultural exports are about $7.3 billion, which is
double what it was when NAFTA began. Such products as corn,
since NAFTA began, is up 750 percent; beef, 430 percent; soybeans
and rice have doubled; pork is up 188 percent; apples, as you have
someone testifying later, is up about 50 percent. We have seen
record values of exports to Mexico in 2002, including products such
as wheat, rice, oil, meat, processed products, fruits and vegetables.

But we are also a very important market for Mexico, which we
like to remind our Mexican friends about when they have a lot of
domestic discussions. We have become the largest market for Mex-
ico. About 83 percent of their products are sent here. That is double
what it was in 1993, about $5.5 billion.

They send fresh vegetables that account for about 30 percent of
the value of total Mexican exports to the United States, but they
also export things like coffee, live animals, beer, fresh and proc-
essed fruits and vegetables.

But we should not think of Mexico just in the context of our bi-
lateral relationship. They are also participants in the Free Trade
Area of the Americas. As you mentioned, they are very active in
the WTO, including hosting, very well, the Cancun ministerial that
we all just participated in.

So you might ask the question, if Mexico is so important to the
United States in terms of trade, why are there so many com-
plaints? Simply put—and this is not just true about Mexico, it is
true about a lot of things—trade has become more and more impor-
tant to U.S. agriculture.

When we see disruptions in the marketplace, particularly in im-
portant marketplaces for products, it is painful. Our efforts at
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USTR and in the administration have been focused on avoiding
problems, solving problems, and if the problems are not resolved,
taking appropriate actions, whatever is necessary.

In terms of avoiding problems, that is always difficult because it
requires some element of forecasting. But at least part of that is
education. We have made some conscious efforts to dispel the
myths about NAFTA and Mexico, as well as the Farm Bill, which
creates a negative image in Mexico.

We created a Consultative Committee on Agriculture last year in
2002 in order to work through issues and trying to identify prob-
lems early and resolve them. Coming up on the tenth anniversary
of NAFTA, we are going to continue to accent the positives about
this relationship so that political environment in Mexico is such
that good policy is allowed to come to the forefront.

In terms of resolving problems that we already know exist, back
in April—well, we do this on an ongoing basis—Under Secretary
Penn, Under Secretary Hawkes, and myself held a Consultative
Committee on Agriculture meeting with Mexico and requested that
it be done on an urgent basis, because we identified all these prob-
lems that you mentioned in your introduction.

At that meeting we made it very clear to Mexico that we were
at a turning point: either things were going to get better or they
were going to get a lot worse. Our hope was that, coming out of
that meeting—and my sense was on their side their hope was—
that things would get better.

We have some evidence of things getting better in terms of re-
solving problems are they related to dried beans. At that time
when we had that meeting, there was a complete blockage of dried
beans exports to Mexico. In May, after our meeting, it was re-
opened.

We have seen some progress in terms of working through an un-
derstanding as it relates to establishing a safeguard as it relates
to poultry, that all of our industries are fully supportive of that cre-
ates a growth market for our industry, as well as an agreement not
to impose or maintain other barriers to our poultry.

And as you mentioned earlier, we saw some progress as it relates
to hogs shortly after that meeting, that they rescinded their dump-
ing duty on small-sized live hogs from the United States.

However, some problems obviously continue. We have seen some
discussion in Mexico about a possible antidumping investigation on
pork. We do not think this is justified and should be terminated.
Particularly, some of the Mexican producers are very competitive.

Our industry is working with their industry to try to help where
we can in trying to avoid further stress in this relationship as it
relates to pork, either in disease eradication, marketing, and other
activities that we should be working together on to create the
synergies of a competitive pork market. So, that falls in the cat-
egory of, they have not done the dumping case or implemented any
dumping duties, but the threat is still there.

Similarly, as it relates to apples, in 1998 there was an under-
standing between the United States and Mexico on a suspension
agreement to avoid a very high, over 100 percent, dumping duty.
Last year, that suspension agreement was revoked. Last August,
about a year ago, they imposed a 49 percent duty.
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Obviously, we are very concerned about that. We have been
working with our industry in terms of trying to resolve this issue.
We are cautiously optimistic that that is another one that we will
be able to resolve in the near future.

But we have a number of issues that, frankly, we were not able
to resolve and we had to move forward with the appropriate action.
Rice was mentioned earlier by Senator Lott. We asked for a panel
for consultations, in which we held consultations with Mexico in
July and August.

While those consultations were useful, we did not see the prob-
lem resolved. Twenty percent of our long-grain milled and semi-
milled white rice goes to Mexico, so we decided to request a panel
in the WTO last Friday.

Similarly, there was a dumping duty imposed in 1999 on our beef
industry. While beef industry exports have actually increased dur-
ing this period, it is still considered to be unjustified and, just as
we did with rice, we requested consultations with Mexico.

I should point out that, simultaneously, several companies had
filed a Chapter 19 case against Mexico under NAFTA. We are ex-
pecting a ruling on that in October and we will see what happens
there. But our plan would be to probably move forward with re-
questing a panel then in early November on beef.

We also continue to be concerned about some discussion as it re-
lates to beef about a possible safeguard action, again, similar to
what I just said about pork, because we made it very clear that we
do not think that that is the way to go. Again, our beef industry
has actually offered to be helpful with the beef industry in Mexico.

Finally, I would like to mention the subject that you mentioned,
and I am seeing the chart up on the wall over there, which is the
sweetener problems with Mexico. There has been no commodity
more disrupted than the high fructose corn syrup industry in this
relationship with Mexico.

As you pointed out, there is a long history of disruptions in this
market, including dumping duties that were found to be illegal,
and now we have this soft drink tax.

I can assure you that we have spent many long hours. There is
no other issue that I have spent as much time on, and I have seen
Ambassador Zoellick spend more time on in agriculture, than try-
ing to find a way through this problem and working with our in-
dustry and working with Mexico.

Of course, the source of these problems go back to the origins of
NAFTA, which is that there is a difference of opinion as to what
the sweetener provisions are in NAFTA, which has created an envi-
ronment where, to some extent, transition has never really begun.

The high fructose corn syrup industry, though, took a leadership
role in investing in Mexico and has put a tremendous amount of
effort in trying to see the relationship improve. So far, it unfortu-
nately has just resulted in frustration and disappointment.

But in our industry, even given that, it has been more than pa-
tient, as we have, in trying to move this process forward and find
a result. However, because we believe and they believe that the
best outcome would be a negotiated solution to this problem, we
will look to others to see if the negotiation can resolve this issue.
If it cannot, then we will have to look at what our other options
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are. You have already mentioned some of your thoughts on that
subject.

So, just in closing, trade relationships are always difficult. One
thing that I try to remind all my friends back home in Washington
is, trade is a constant maintenance function. It is not as simple as,
you sign a contract and the other side will just do the right thing
all the time. It is something that we have to constantly work at.

It is no more true than it is in a market that is so integrated
as the United States and Mexico is now. We have made some
progress, as I just described, over the last several months, but we
have much left to do. Managing this relationship is very, very im-
portant to U.S. agriculture and, therefore, very important to us.

We are committed to do what is necessary in order to make this
work and to keep the markets open for U.S. agriculture, and look
very much forward to continuing to work with members of this
committee to see that happens.

So, thank you, Mr. Chairman.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Johnson appears in the appen-

dix.]
The CHAIRMAN. I am going to call on Senator Baucus, first, for

an opening statement. Then if you want to go right into your ques-
tions, that would be all right, too.

OPENING STATEMENT OF HON. MAX BAUCUS, A U.S. SENATOR
FROM MONTANA

Senator BAUCUS. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Thank you very much, Ambassador Johnson, for appearing

today. I want to compliment you on your work. You have worked
very hard in lots of capacities, particularly down in Cancun, and
I commend you for your hard work.

Mr. JOHNSON. Thank you.
Senator BAUCUS. I might say, just having returned myself from

the ministerial in Cancun and witnessed the collapse, I am deeply
concerned about the direction of global trade in agriculture.

Many of our trading partners cynically and selfishly depict the
current problems in global agriculture to be the result of nothing
more than subsidies and unfair trading practices in the developed
countries.

We all know that this depiction presents a grossly misleading
and incomplete view. As a whole, the distortions in global agri-
culture are highly complex and exist in virtually every country. In
fact, the vast bulk of market access barriers faced by farmers in de-
veloping countries are imposed by other developing countries.

We cannot reform the global market until every company accepts
the joint responsibility of making a global agreement work. This is
a tough responsibility to accept, but the sooner done, the better.

The problem at the heart of the recent proposal by developing
countries, the so-called ‘‘G–22,’’ is that it purports to solve a global
problem with a non-global solution. And some of our partners, such
as Brazil, seem unwilling to make even modest commitments.

So, even as we contemplate the future of the Doha Round, we
must keep pushing forward to negotiate bilateral and regional
FTAs that offer real economic opportunities.
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Yet, when I talk to farmers and businessmen back home in my
State of Montana, what I hear is that they are more concerned
about our existing free trade agreements than they are about any
future ones. They want us to make sure our current agreements
are actually working. The message is simple: our trade agreements
are worthless if the parties that sign them do not live up to them.

This brings us to the purpose of today’s hearing. Ten years after
the negotiation and approval of NAFTA, we have the unhappy task
of trying to untangle trading knots with Mexico that involve nearly
a dozen commodities and that impact farmers in every major pro-
ducing area of this country.

In Montana alone, thousands of cattle ranchers and dry bean
farmers are fighting against unfair barriers to a country that has
become their most important export market.

Even in the disputes involving imports from Mexico such as
sugar, which is not covered by today’s hearing but is very much a
part of our trade relationship, the disagreement has become ter-
ribly complicated.

With sugar, the problem is not a simple matter of more efficient
farmers overcoming less efficient farmers. That would be a false
characterization. Rather, the problem is about whether the Mexi-
can sugar industry is going to modernize and rationalize, for exam-
ple, through a complete and genuine privatization and consolida-
tion of its many mills.

All of these examples point to a basic problem: Mexico’s unwill-
ingness to adjust to competition through the reforms that only it
can undertake. If our partners in the developing world want to
modernize and grow their economies, they have to recognize that
this growth would require reform of their agriculture sectors. One
cannot grow and develop, and yet remain frozen and unreformed
at the same time.

Two weeks ago during the WTO talks in Cancun, I saw down
with Fernando Canales, Mexico’s Economic Minister. We talked
about the agriculture disputes and about the need to resolve them
so that NAFTA can benefit both countries.

We agreed that the U.S.-Mexico relationship is close and largely
successful. Hopefully, as our common experience under NAFTA
unfolds, our two countries will grow together.

Yet if Mexico is going to share in this growth, we must accept
that structural changes to some economic sectors must necessarily
occur. These changes need not be harmful. They can be good and
they can be constructive. It all depends on them.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
[The prepared statement of Senator Baucus appears in the ap-

pendix.]
The CHAIRMAN. Did you want to ask some questions?
Senator BAUCUS. I will wait, thank you.
The CHAIRMAN. We will have a five-minute round of questions.

Then I would ask my colleagues, if we do have our vote at 10:45,
if we could rotate and keep the meeting going. If any of you could
stay while we do that, I would like to do that.

Senator BREAUX. Can we take up any legislation during that
time? [Laughter.]

The CHAIRMAN. Well, I would—no. [Laughter.]
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First of all, it is my view that the sweetener issue is really irrele-
vant because the fact is, it is an industry that I represent, meaning
the corn industry, corn growers. In fact, this industry is being held
hostage. The illegal tax needs to be lifted. It really comes down to
something that simple.

Mr. Johnson, could you put the development of whether or not
the Fox administration, in their proposed legislation that I have al-
ready referred to, in the broader context, that is a reason for opti-
mism?

And, also, you might want to comment on our own government’s
efforts, and whether or not that is still the high priority that I
know it has been in the past, and whether there is any possibility
of getting the problems solved through negotiations.

Mr. JOHNSON. All right. Well, first of all, I appreciate the efforts
that you have made, and I will compliment Senator Baucus as well,
in engaging with your Mexican counterparts, because I think that
is helpful for them to hear a consistent message from all parts of
the U.S. Government on the importance of seeing these issues re-
solved.

In terms of this specific proposal that the Fox administration is
engaging in, I tend to be an eternal optimist anyway on any sub-
ject. I always say that, in order to be a trade negotiator, you have
to have three traits. One, is you have to be an eternal optimist. The
other one is, you have to be thick-skinned. The final one is, you
cannot be risk-averse.

So, being consistent with that theme, I think it is a reason to
hope that they can move forward with repealing a tax that, as we
have both agreed, should not have been imposed in the first place.
However, I would just point out, the Fox administration has actu-
ally been helpful in the past in trying to remove this tax.

You will recall a year ago, they actually had removed the tax
themselves as the administration, were taken to court, and the
court ruled that they had acted inappropriately, and therefore the
tax was reimposed. So, we found that the Fox administration has
been willing.

The chief test is going to be whether or not the legislation can
get through their legislative process and whether or not the mem-
bers can accept or can pass this legislation.

Obviously, we are going to continue to push it. There is some
reason to believe that the policies that they have pursued up until
now have actually led them to a situation where now they are actu-
ally a sugar deficit country.

In that sort of policy, hopefully, wiser heads would prevail, that
here we have a product that, through our own agreement, should
have access to their market and should allow to service their con-
sumers, as was intended in NAFTA.

So I want to sort of give some cautious optimism, but also recog-
nize that the Fox administration has not necessarily been the prob-
lem in the past, but that the Congress themselves has had some
problems in repealing this legislation.

In terms of what the administration has been doing, we have
been very involved over the last year in working with our indus-
tries. And by that I do not just mean the high fructose corn syrup
industry, but our sugar industry, as well as with the Mexican gov-
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ernment in trying to engage them in negotiation to solve this prob-
lem. Frankly, on several occasions we were hopeful that we would
be able to get there.

I still believe that there is a window of opportunity here. Citing
your example of what you just gave, what is happening in the mar-
ketplace, the fact that patience does run out on these issues, that
we will be able to move forward with resolving this issue.

However, if we are not, then I think we need to prepare to take
whatever action is necessary in order to get focused on this. We
have been looking at those various options. Obviously, our patience
is not infinite, and neither is our industry’s.

So, we will just have to see how the next few weeks evolve and
see if we can make some progress, and if this legislation can make
some progress in resolving this issue.

The CHAIRMAN. I made the point in my opening remarks about,
Mexico risks losing investment because of this corn syrup impasse.
Is that a possibility?

Mr. JOHNSON. Well, I think in general, obviously any time that
you are taking a look at investing in a marketplace, what you are
interested in as an investor is your ability to get a return on that
investment.

I think the high fructose corn syrup industry, who I know are
testifying later, can testify to the fact that this investment has
been problematic for them and has created some real pain.

So when others think about investing in Mexico and they see this
sort of policy, it cannot help but give pause as to, is this a market
you want to invest in versus some other market.

Again, my hope would be that Mexico would recognize the dam-
age that they are doing to their own system in addition to the trade
relationship, and provide the opportunity in the coming weeks to
find a way forward to resolving this issue.

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much.
Senator Breaux?
Senator BREAUX. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Thank you, Mr. Johnson, for the work that you are doing, as well

as the work that you are doing with Ambassador Zoellick. Give him
our regards as well for the good work that is being done.

With regard to the Mexico antidumping decision, this is a
strange duck. NAFTA took away the tariff on exports of rice to
Mexico. It is our largest export market. Then right after that, Mex-
ico initiated an antidumping case against U.S. exporters. But not
all of them.

Apparently the ones that were not doing business, and therefore
did not participate in the antidumping case in Mexico, were
slapped with a little over a 10 percent tariff, while those who were
participating with them in the investigation either got exempted or
came up with a very small tariff.

I take it that we have had negotiations with your Mexican coun-
terparts on this. I mean, it seems to me the issue is, when we get
outside the legal petitions, they just do not want us to export
milled rice to Mexico to protect their millers and their countrymen.
That is how I see it.

They need the rice. They have been good customers. But they do
not want it to be milled and then sent to Mexico. They want it be

VerDate 11-MAY-2000 10:08 Apr 21, 2004 Jkt 092535 PO 00000 Frm 00015 Fmt 6633 Sfmt 6633 92535.000 SFINANC2 PsN: SFINANC2



12

rough rice so their own mills can mill it. Then everything else flows
from that premise, I think. That is their decision. It is a political
decision. I understand it.

But it is not legal. So the question then becomes, what do we do
about it? You instituted or requested a WTO panel, which may or
may not be instituted around December, I take it.

Can you bring me up to date on the prospects of all of this? I
mean, clearly, it has got to be WTO inconsistent. You cannot have
a tariff against some people and not others. Then I do not think
the basis for the antidumping charge has been substantiated. So
what can you tell me about it?

Mr. JOHNSON. Well, we would agree with your assessment in
terms of, it is not a justified policy. As you said, it has become a
very important market for rice producers and millers.

I think you had not come in yet when I mentioned this earlier,
but we had requested consultations under the WTO with Mexico a
couple of months ago.

Senator BREAUX. Yes, I was here. I heard you.
Mr. JOHNSON. All right. We have held those consultations in July

and August. While they were useful, they did not, obviously, solve
the problem. So, last Friday, we requested a panel. We are expect-
ing that the panel will move forward expeditiously, which, in WTO
terms, could probably be around November or so. We expect that
we have a very strong case on this issue and that we will be able
to prevail.

Senator BREAUX. Who is the burden of proof on? Is it on us to
prove that what they did is not an antidumping case, or is it their
burden to prove that it is?

Mr. JOHNSON. Well, I am not sure that it is a clear burden of
proof as much as it is that we will present to the panel our basis
for believing that their actions were inappropriate, so that there is
not dumping taking place. They will provide to the panel their be-
lief that it is.

The panel will make a decision based on those inputs as to
whether or not it was justified. We are very confident in this case
in believing that we will prevail, and we have made that clear to
the Mexicans throughout the process when we have tried to engage
with them, that this is one where we think we are on very solid
ground and they are not, and therefore they would be better off if
we were able to resolve it through some sort of a consultative proc-
ess.

Senator BREAUX. What is their best shot? Do they present infor-
mation on pricing that indicates that we are selling at below
prices?

Mr. JOHNSON. Well, the details, I am not completely familiar
with. But it is not unusual in these dumping cases, and we have
one with beef right now, where they treat different companies dif-
ferently based on what their price and experience has been with
that company in the marketplace.

So, as you just pointed out, some of the companies have been af-
fected, some of the ones have not. We do not believe that it has
been justified based on the information that we have seen in our
consultations, which is why our consultations did not resolve the
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issue, because we did not accept that what their description was
justified.

Senator BREAUX. Well, I would just urge you to be as aggressive
as we possibly can. It is an important market. We do not want to
lose it. But we also want to be treated fairly in that market. Obvi-
ously, antidumping tariffs that cannot be justified cannot be contin-
ued. I would hope that we would move that as quickly as we can.

I think, on the high fructose corn syrup issue, and sugar in gen-
eral in Mexico, that we cannot look at all these issues in isolation.

I think what I am saying is, the issues that are important to
Senator Grassley and myself, while different commodities are af-
fected, that any kind of a large-scale agreement has to involve
them all in order to make sure that we do not harm any industry
and we help both of ours. I think there is that potential out there.

You did not say anything about a side letter on sugar, did you?
Did you say something about that?

Mr. JOHNSON. No. No, I did not.
Senator BREAUX. All right. We will not go into that.
Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
The CHAIRMAN. Senator Lincoln, the vote is just starting now, so

I am going to go over and vote and then I will be back.
Senator LINCOLN. I can take as much time as I need until you

get back.
The CHAIRMAN. All right. And if she has to go vote and there is

nobody else here, we will just have a temporary lull. But I should
be back before she is done. If I am not, you can go.

Senator LINCOLN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Thank you for
holding this important hearing today to address some very specific
concerns with one of our largest agricultural trading partners,
Mexico.

Mr. Johnson, thank you for your hard work, and Ambassador
Zoellick. I hope you will extend to him our appreciation for the
hard work that you all have put into many of these issues.

Like Louisiana, it is the same in my State of Arkansas. Mexico
has presented enormous export opportunities to our State. This has
certainly been especially true in our rice industry.

We have seen our exports in rice increase from 146,000 metric
tons to 700,000 metric tons after the implementation of NAFTA, or
the signing of NAFTA.

But, unfortunately, as Senator Breaux has just discussed, as we
were beginning to experience the benefits of that agreement, the
government has now taken these unsubstantiated actions by im-
posing duties in excess of 10 percent.

We have companies in Arkansas, some of which have fought the
initiative or the imposition of these duties, and others that were
not capable of it. We realize that the rice industry spent well over
$500,000 to defend itself against the Mexican government in their
antidumping investigation. We realize that there is some that we
were not even capable of being able to participate in in such a cost-
prohibitive exercise.

I think that the kind of punitive action requires really a swift
resolution. I am certainly pleased again to see what you and Am-
bassador Zoellick have already taken in terms of necessary actions
to address the situation. I do not think we can be satisfied until
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we actually completely resolve the issue, and I hope that we will
all work towards that end.

I do believe that the fate of future agreements rests on our coun-
try’s ability to resolve those disputes within the existing ones, and
I think it sets a really important precedent.

I guess, first of all, I would like to ask, in conjunction with that
question on rice, do you think that the fact that those companies
that did fight the imposition of those duties and came out with
somewhat of a more positive response or outcome, does that not
lend itself to what we need in terms of facts, having fought it and
won, to some degree—I guess their duty is being lowered to some-
where around 2 percent, in some instances—that there really was
no dumping? I mean, the point, in fact, that they fought it and they
won, to some degree, indicates that there was no dumping.

Mr. JOHNSON. Well, it is like a lot of things. The determination
of the rate is affected by those who do not submit company-specific
defense of whether or not they were dumping. So, needless to say,
those that did not submit the information were in a more vulner-
able position than those that, as you just pointed out, had the re-
sources and the time.

Our concern is that they basically put in an ‘‘all other’’ category
a dumping rate that was unjustified, which affects a whole lot of
these folks who were not able to submit it. So just because that is
applied to them, it does not imply that they are necessarily dump-
ing.

In other words, a case of dumping has not been proved against
them, but they are thrown in this ‘‘all other’’ category and they are
subjected then to the higher dumping duty. That is part of what
we are going to be challenging in this process as we move forward.

Senator LINCOLN. Yes. But my point is, can you not use what
happened there, that almost the fact that they were lowered sub-
stantially, as an admission that there really was no dumping?

Mr. JOHNSON. Well, I think you could use that as part of your
case. Again, one of the liabilities, if you want to call it that, with
the system, is that it is determined on a company-by-company
basis in terms of whether or not dumping has occurred.

This is one of the problems that we have, even in the beef case,
on dumping, is that we have literally four companies that are chal-
lenging it that felt like they were mistreated, and other companies
that were not that are not challenging it because they did not re-
ceive the same sort of duties.

Senator LINCOLN. Well, I would certainly like to encourage USTR
and those of you all involved that I think it is so important that
our government use the resources at our disposal to resolve these
kinds of disputes in a timely manner.

Because I think for us, in States where our economies are based
on agriculture and we are dealing with generations of farmers, that
we have got to ensure through our producers that there is faith in
these rules and a rules-based system that our free trade agree-
ments create, that there is something to fall back on, and that we
not only have those rules and that rules-based system, but that we
are willing to use it in a timely way, because as the global economy
grows, we are going to have to be more and more competitive. We
need to act quickly and in a timely way and use that rules-based
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system that, unfortunately, our producers have already lost faith
in.

So, I would just encourage you all. You have done a great job and
I would encourage you to continue to do so. Hopefully, we can work
through it. After, unfortunately, the unsuccessful WTO ministerial
meeting a few weeks ago, that sense of uncertainty among pro-
ducers exists, and we want to certainly do something about that.

The other question I had was, the last remaining issue in regard
to the poultry exports to Mexico. There were some that you all
worked through, and we were very appreciative of the work that
you did in moving forward on that.

But the issues of the two poultry diseases, the Avian Influenza
and the Exotic New Castle. I know that USDA is somewhat more
involved, perhaps, in that than the USTR. But, nevertheless, I
want to raise that issue because I do believe that it is something
that you all have a hand in.

I guess if you could just advise me, to the best of your knowledge,
when we think Mexico will be removing the remaining restrictions
on the States that are affected. We have provided all the scientific
information, I know, from USDA and the Animal and Plant Health
Inspection Services, and others.

Mr. JOHNSON. All right. I actually want to go back to your last
point, then I will get to this one, which is, on the rice issue, you
should just be aware that we have not slowed down in moving on
that. We actually announced our WTO consultative request with
beef and rice at the same time.

Senator LINCOLN. Right.
Mr. JOHNSON. We have decided, on beef, that we were going to

wait a little while longer just because we wanted to see also what
happened with this Chapter 19 case in NAFTA. But we were not
going to hold off on rice, so we went straight ahead with that. So,
it is actually on as fast a track as we can put it on.

Senator LINCOLN. And I am appreciative. I just want to reiterate
and weigh in heavily.

Mr. JOHNSON. No, I understand. We feel strongly about this, as
we do about a number of these. Senator Breaux actually said it
very well. There is an interrelationship, to some extent. If these
types of actions are not challenged when we consider them to be
unjustified, it sends a bad message for how they may act with
other products and commodities.

Senator LINCOLN. Absolutely.
Mr. JOHNSON. So, that is why we are not slowing down on this

one. We think it will help send a broader message in addition to
the message to our rice producers.

Related to the poultry issue, the poultry issue, we think, was
very constructive, for a couple of reasons. One, is it showed an en-
vironment where, one, Mexico recognized that they had not really
done—which, again, Senator Baucus had talked about—what they
needed to do in terms of adjusting to the marketplace.

But our industry, along with their industry, decided that the best
way to approach this was through consulting with each other and
consulting with their governments in trying to move this forward.

So we were able to come to a safeguard agreement that not just
dealt with the current market environment, but provided some

VerDate 11-MAY-2000 10:08 Apr 21, 2004 Jkt 092535 PO 00000 Frm 00019 Fmt 6633 Sfmt 6633 92535.000 SFINANC2 PsN: SFINANC2



16

growth and dealt with these issues that you just mentioned, which
is somewhat novel in terms of trying to make sure that these other
trade restrictions that we believed were not justified based on the
science were also addressed, because that was a major hassle to
our export industry, even with the current market access.

So, what the status is, and what we included in the agreement
or the understanding, was that Mexico would eliminate the so-
called HI testing, the low-path Avian Influenza. The test was dupli-
cative of other testing requirements that were already being done.
That, I believe, has been done away with.

As it relates to removing low-path AI sanitary prohibitions on
poultry exports that currently exists from Maine, North Carolina,
Pennsylvania, Texas, Virginia, and West Virginia, basically, the
understanding is that once the data supporting their disease-free
status is submitted, then it will be reviewed and confirmed and
then that will be lifted.

The other two States, which is California and Connecticut, as I
understand it, have not submitted the data yet for reviewing.

Then when you get to the issues of New Castle disease, Mexico
eliminated the testing requirements and a ban on Exotic New Cas-
tle disease on U.S. poultry existing from five States that buffer
California, Arizona, Texas, and Nevada. I believe that Arkansas
would be part of that. So, most of the concerned I think you have
raised are part of this safeguard agreement in trying to move those
issues forward.

Senator LINCOLN. Well, my understanding was that USDA had
provided Mexico with all of the requested information, but yet the
restrictions on several of those States still existed. Have I gotten
bad information?

Mr. JOHNSON. Is that for the low-path AI?
Senator LINCOLN. Yes.
Mr. JOHNSON. It is not for the New Castles, it is for the low-path

AI. I guess that is under review.
Senator LINCOLN. All right.
Mr. JOHNSON. But we will follow up on that to make sure that

it moves expeditiously. Our understanding was, and I can tell you
that we raised this as recently as a week ago, making sure that
these things move forward quickly, frankly because it was an in-
strumental part of the overall agreement.

Senator LINCOLN. Right. Well, I very much appreciate it. I know
that the negotiations you all did on the leg quarters and all of that
went very quickly, and you made substantial headway on that very
quickly and worked that out.

I would just encourage us, when we are talking about, particu-
larly these regulations and restrictions, when we provide the rec-
ommended or requested data, that we have lived through that with
Russia in the last couple of years on our poultry industry.

I would just hate to see us going down that same pathway with
Mexico being such a close neighbor and a trading partner whom we
have dealt with in a much more free and open way.

I guess one of the other things I wanted to check with you about,
was in Ambassador Zoellick’s remarks following the collapse of the
Cancun WTO ministerial, he appeared to signal a shift in focus to
some of the bilateral and regional free trade agreements and he
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talked about working with the ‘‘can-do countries,’’ to use his words,
to improve the foreign market access, those countries that we feel
like we could make headway with.

Negotiating a free trade agreement obviously does not guarantee
free trade. We know that. I understand that the U.S. and Central
American negotiators just completed another round of the CAFTA
negotiations.

I guess my question is, given the results of those negotiations,
what are the steps that the administration is taking to guard
against some of the Mexico-style actions by our future CAFTA trad-
ing partners?

Are we looking at what we have learned and some of the cir-
cumstances we found ourselves in with NAFTA and with Mexico,
and what has happened? Are we taking any precautionary or pre-
ventive measures in dealing with CAFTA so we do not have to go
back there?

Mr. JOHNSON. Yes. You are right, we just had a team that was
down there. Actually, one of the interesting things is, like any-
thing, there is a learning curve. I think some of the things that we
learned from the current free trade agreements that we have and
the disruptions that we are experiencing, is that the disruptions
take place, really, in a number of different ways. And the causes
are different.

The cause of some of these disruptions that we are having with
Mexico is, frankly, their industries have not adjusted as they
should have over the time that they had available to them to ad-
just.

So, hopefully, one of the things that we will obviously be empha-
sizing with the Central Americans, as well as will be reflective in
the schedules for phasing things out, is that that is not the way
that they should approach this.

The current discussion is that, in the last, most sensitive prod-
ucts, that it be a 15-year phase-in. Well, in that 15 years, really,
steps need to be taken during that time for industries to adjust,
whether it is ours or theirs. If you talk to some of the Mexicans,
they would agree that that took place. I think that is a learning
curve issue.

Another place where it takes place, and we were just talking
about it, is sanitary and phytosanitary issues. So, we have made
a very conscious effort with Central America, and we did this also
with Chile, in going through in excruciating detail what the cur-
rent SPS problems are, and trying to work through and resolve
them.

Again, they are all based on science. That is what our regulators
believe in, their regulators believe in, but by giving emphasis to-
wards resolving issues rather than just sort of ignoring them in the
current status.

But then in addition to that, as new issues come up, you address
them as they come up. One thing that we just established in Mex-
ico a year ago, was a Consultative Committee on Agriculture,
which we, I think, used fairly effectively in April when we called
for a meeting of that and went through literally every single issue
and trying to either resolve it, or if we saw a problem on the hori-
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zon, avoid it. We are doing that from the beginning when it relates
to Central America and our other FTAS.

So, as you look at those issues, I think we are taking steps to
get ahead of the curve and understand where the problems came
from and how we might resolve them.

Now, on issues like dumping, which is the rice issue, really, prob-
ably the best thing we can do is, first of all, just have more of an
effort for countries to understand what the marketplace is.

One of the big problems with poultry, as you know, is the dark
meat is popular in some areas and the light meat is popular in
other areas, and having people understand the marketplace, under-
stand how these tools should be used or not used, and when they
are not used appropriately, challenge them.

That is what we are doing in this case. So, again, there are
broader implications that we will go after these issues, and there-
fore, hopefully, that serves as deterrents to ever use them.

Senator LINCOLN. Well, thank you very much. Thank you, Mr.
Chairman. I think this is an important issue.

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you. You probably found out faster than
I did the 10:45 vote is really an 11:20 vote now.

Senator LINCOLN. Oh, is that why it keeps going off?
The CHAIRMAN. Well, you did not miss a vote yet.
Senator LINCOLN. All right. So they have a vote at 11:20. All

right.
The CHAIRMAN. I have one last question.
Senator LINCOLN. Mr. Chairman? May I just say, briefly, can I

submit some questions for the record as well?
The CHAIRMAN. Oh, absolutely. Yes. In fact, all of the witnesses,

particularly the next set of witnesses that might not be used to an-
swering questions in writing, since we have this interference with
our committee hearing from other things going on, you might ex-
pect questions to be submitted in writing. I would appreciate it if
you could get them responded to in 2 weeks.

Senator LINCOLN. Thank you.
The CHAIRMAN. I would want to take this time to bring up one

last thing and to bring up the issue of Mexico’s attempt to stop al-
leged alteration of tequila by imposing an export ban on all bulk
tequila exports.

I know this is not your area of expertise, Mr. Johnson. But could
you touch on what steps the U.S. Government is taking to resolve
this problem? I would like to have the Mexican government know
that we are concerned about this as well.

Mr. JOHNSON. Certainly, Mr. Chairman. When we became aware
of this issue just last month or so, we immediately contacted our
colleagues in Mexico and expressed concern. Frankly, we needed to
become more aware of what it was, since we had not seen the docu-
ments that this action was based on.

We have been working with their industry and with our embassy
in Mexico in transmitting our strong concerns to the Mexican gov-
ernment. We are particularly concerned that this action could dis-
rupt tequila trade in North America, which frankly is in Mexico’s
interest that it not be disrupted either.

VerDate 11-MAY-2000 10:08 Apr 21, 2004 Jkt 092535 PO 00000 Frm 00022 Fmt 6633 Sfmt 6633 92535.000 SFINANC2 PsN: SFINANC2



19

We are going to be looking at these documents which we have
just recently gotten in evaluating what the implications are, as well
as what their implications are to their NAFTA obligations.

Through our interventions with Mexico, they now have a 60-day
comment period and we will be submitting comments during that
time to make sure that our concerns are heard, and then following
up to make sure they are addressed.

The CHAIRMAN. Before you go, I just want to thank you for your
work, as all my colleagues have done. Hopefully, we will see some
results from the Mexican government from the hard work you have
had interacting with them, because I would rather have you solve
these problems at the negotiating level than we would have to
solve them here in Congress. Thank you very much.

Mr. JOHNSON. Thank you.
The CHAIRMAN. I am going to call Mr. Sarmiento, vice president

of the Board of Directors, TV Azteca, Mexico City. He is also an ad-
junct fellow at the Center for Strategic and International Studies.

Ron Litterer, a corn producer from Greene, Iowa, on behalf of the
National Corn Growers Association; and Michael W. Jorgenson,
president and chief executive officer, Roquette America, Inc., Keo-
kuk, Iowa. That is on behalf of the Corn Refiners Association.

Also, Travis Satterfield, a rice farmer from Benoit, Mississippi,
chairman of the Rice Committee of Delta Council; Jon Caspers, a
pork producer from Swaledale, Iowa, and president of the National
Pork Producers Council; Terry Stokes, chief executive officer of the
National Cattlemen’s Beef Association from Denver, Colorado; and
John Rice, Rice Fruit Company, Gardners, Pennsylvania. Mr. Rice
would speak on behalf of the U.S. Apple Association.

I think you folks have lined up in the way I have introduced you,
so we will just go from my left to my right. So, we will start with
you, Mr. Sarmiento.

Mr. SARMIENTO. Thank you, Senator Grassley.
The CHAIRMAN. And let me explain to all of you, if you have a

statement longer than 5 minutes, your entire statement would be
put in the record, so you will not have to ask permission to do that
in each instance.

Proceed.

STATEMENT OF SERGIO SARMIENTO, VICE PRESIDENT OF
THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS, TV AZTECA, MEXICO CITY, AND
ADJUNCT FELLOW AT THE CENTER FOR STRATEGIC AND
INTERNATIONAL STUDIES (CSIS), WASHINGTON, DC

Mr. SARMIENTO. Thank you. First of all, let me say that I am a
Mexican citizen, but I do not represent the views of the Mexico gov-
ernment, the Mexican Congress, or anyone else.

I have been known in Mexico as a proponent of free trade. I was
a proponent of free trade before NAFTA and continue to be so, and
I have been a very strong critic of protectionism, both in Mexico
and in the United States.

We all know that for years trade has generated fears and polit-
ical demagoguery on both sides of the U.S.-Mexican border. Ross
Perot was not the only politician who warned of the giant sucking
sound of jobs. These warnings were also quite common in Mexico
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when the North American Free Trade Agreement was being nego-
tiated in the early 1990’s.

In fact, our former Foreign Secretary, Jorge Casteneda, who
worked at the beginning of the Fox administration, was a strong
opponent to NAFTA when NAFTA was being negotiated.

Now, the demagoguery and the fears have not disappeared. In
Mexico, a number of special interest groups and political parties
have organized a movement that is putting pressure on the govern-
ment to renegotiate NAFTA because they claim free trade is re-
sponsible for the troubles affecting Mexico’s agriculture.

The constant bombardment of information by these groups has
led 32 percent of Mexico’s population to the belief that Mexican ag-
ricultural troubles are a consequence of NAFTA.

The hard information available, however, actually shows that
NAFTA has been good for all signatory countries, the U.S., Mexico,
and Canada. Overall trade among these three countries rose 85
percent between 1993 and 2001, at a time when world trade ex-
panded by 66 percent.

Mexico’s foreign trade rose at an even faster pace during this pe-
riod, 179 percent, which is logical given the fact that Mexico is the
least developed of the three countries. Between 1993 and 2002,
Mexico’s exports to the world expanded from $52 billion to $166 bil-
lion.

But in spite of the expansion of Mexico’s exports, there was no
giant sucking sound of U.S. jobs heading south of the border. In
fact, the first years of NAFTA coincided with an unprecedented pe-
riod of growth and job gains in the U.S.

From the start, Mexico’s agriculture was the most protected sec-
tor within NAFTA. The U.S. opened its doors to agricultural prod-
ucts at a significantly faster pace than Mexico. Tariffs and barriers
on 42 percent of Mexico’s agricultural products were fully elimi-
nated only in 2003, 9 years after the beginning of NAFTA. Mexico,
moreover, will continue to get protection on 18 percent of its agri-
cultural imports until 2008. In contrast, 95 percent of all U.S. agri-
cultural imports from Mexico are already free of tariffs and bar-
riers as of 2003.

In spite of this, U.S. and Canadian farmers have benefitted
greatly from the opening of the Mexican market. Mexico’s imports
of farm products from its NAFTA partners rose from $3.5 billion
in 1994 to $5.9 billion in 2001. By the way, the differences with the
figures quoted by Mr. Johnson are whether you include or not in-
dustrialized, processed products.

Agriculture is one of the few areas of the economy where Mexico
has a trade deficit within NAFTA. In 2001, this deficit amounted
to $1.9 billion. But Mexican exports of agricultural products have
also expanded within NAFTA, from $2.6 billion in 1994 to $4 bil-
lion in 2001. That is why I say that all three countries have bene-
fitted from NAFTA.

Of course, differences do remain. Some are the result of legal la-
cunae left over from the agreement, which is the case, for example
in the dispute over sugar and high fructose. The high level of gov-
ernment subsidies paid to farmers in the U.S. remains an irritating
issue for Mexican farmers.
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Due to protectionist pressures from domestic interest groups,
moreover, the Mexican government is resorting to unfair anti-
dumping measures that are often thinly disguised efforts to erect
protectionist barriers to U.S. products. We have talked about some
of those protectionist measures here in this hearing.

Every product has a history of its own. In the case of sugar, for
example, both Mexico and the U.S. have taken questionable protec-
tionist measures and have passed the cost on to consumers.
NAFTA, in fact, implied a closing, rather than an opening, of the
Mexican sugar market because of the existing elaborate protection
of U.S. sugar companies.

Mexico, however, has an extremely inefficient sugar industry,
subjected to government price controls and to an outdated labor
contract that makes innovation and improvements in productivity
almost impossible.

All of this explains why sugar prices in our two countries are
among the highest in the world. We all pay for the price of protec-
tionism.

Pork producers in Mexico have forced the Mexican government to
start an antidumping suit against the U.S. My impression is that
Mexico does not stand on solid ground in this legal action—I agree
with Mr. Johnson’s assessment—but the government seems to be
buying time for Mexican pork producers.

Paradoxically, the same Mexican hog farmers who want special
protection are demanding that the Mexican government open up
trading corn so as to assure them of cheap fodder for their animals.

Corn is one of the main reasons for complaint by Mexican farm-
ers. Although this market is not yet fully open, Mexico is supposed
to have a tariff-free import quota of 3 million tons a year. But the
country is, in fact, importing some 6 million.

My full testimony is in there in writing. But we will see that, in
spite of this surge of protectionism on both sides of the border, the
three countries have benefitted from NAFTA and we should be
very, very careful not to disrupt NAFTA, because we would, in fact,
be disrupting a trade agreement that has been good for all three
countries.

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Sarmiento appears in the appen-

dix.]
The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Litterer?

STATEMENT OF RON LITTERER, CORN PRODUCER, GREENE,
IOWA, ON BEHALF OF THE NATIONAL CORN GROWERS ASSO-
CIATION

Mr. LITTERER. Chairman Grassley, before I begin, there are a
couple of corrections in our written testimony we would like to
make relevant. On page one, the ‘‘57 percent’’ should be changed
to ‘‘nearly doubled,’’ and on page 2, the ‘‘133,000 bushels’’ should
actually be ‘‘133 million bushels,’’ if I could make those corrections.

The CHAIRMAN. We will correct.
Mr. LITTERER. All right.
Chairman Grassley, thank you for giving me the opportunity to

testify today. It is unfortunate that I must testify today. Mexico is
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our second-largest trading partner. In 1994, the year NAFTA was
enacted, corn exports to Mexico totaled 3 million metric tons.

But last year, Mexico imported 5.3 million metric tons in bulk
corn. In less than 10 years, Mexico has increased its imports of
bulk corn from the United States by nearly double.

Ordinarily, we consider this a profound success. However, recent
events give us some pause and make us question the long-term sta-
bility of the Mexican market.

For the past 7 years, corn growers have been part of an ongoing
dispute between the United States and Mexico regarding sugar and
high fructose corn syrup.

For nearly 2 years, exports of high fructose corn syrup to Mexico
have been virtually eliminated due to an illegal soda tax passed by
the Mexican Congress late in 2001.

Much like bulk corn, upon implementation of NAFTA, corn refin-
ers started to experience successful market access to Mexico. The
subsequent controversy surrounding the sugar provisions of
NAFTA and the side letter embroiled the corn industry in a series
of events, resulting in no access to the Mexican market.

In the past several weeks, leadership from NCGA, the corn refin-
ers, and the sugar industry have been meeting to develop new
ideas on how to help the U.S. Government resolve the ongoing
sweetener dispute. We hope this alliance will allow all three parties
to realize the benefits of NAFTA.

Under NAFTA, corn is one of the last commodities to experience
tariff elimination, and as a result, did not experience the same
threats of antidumping cases or disruptions at the border until
very recently.

Last spring, the government of Mexico and the Mexican producer
groups signed the National Agreement on Agriculture, NAA.
Among its many provisions, the agreement calls for immediate con-
sultations to establish a permanent import control mechanism for
white corn, and encourages the establishment of domestic produc-
tion contracts to reduce dependence on U.S. yellow corn imports.

While taking these developments seriously, we also perceive the
NAA as a political response to increasing domestic pressures lead-
ing up to their Congressional elections in July. Since the election,
we have heard of no additional action regarding white corn exports
from the United States.

The lack of action to date may be good news, or it may be the
calm before the storm. Either way, if the underlying cause of farm-
er discontent in Mexico is left unresolved we will have more signifi-
cant trade disruptions in the future.

I believe rural development and the ability of farmers to remain
profitable is at the very core of the agricultural problems we are
discussing today. It would be in our best interests to work coopera-
tively with Mexican producer groups in the ultimate pursuit of
maintaining profitable and vibrant agricultural sectors.

While free and fair trade promotes positive economic develop-
ment, this premise is by no means universally accepted. Groups
such as OXFAM International and Green Peace are waging a cam-
paign against free trade agreements between developed and devel-
oping countries.
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NAFTA is one of the targets. These groups are in many ways di-
rectly responsible for the recent collapse of negotiations at the
WTO ministerial conference in Cancun.

Last month, OXFAM International released a report entitled
‘‘Dumping Without Borders: How the U.S. Ag Policies are Destroy-
ing the Livelihoods of Mexican Corn Farmers.’’

Amid many false claims, the report lacks a fundamental under-
standing of the U.S.-Mexico course grain trade. It uses inaccurate
data on current domestic supports and uses sloppy methodologies
for analysis. First, trade rules are not slanted in our favor.

Since the beginning of the Fox administration, Mexico has had
a specific tariff line for white corn for human consumption and it
retains the authority to limit yellow corn imports through tariff
rate quotas as well.

Furthermore, Mexico is unable to be self-sufficient in yellow corn
production. Mexican corn production has flattened, at about 19 mil-
lion metric tons for the past decade, with yields averaging only 40
bushels per acre compared to 140 bushels per acre in the United
States.

The report also relies on data from non-official sources and uses
subjective analyses masked as an objective study. Finally, the use
of anecdotal evidence is meant to elicit an emotional response rath-
er than discover the real cause of rural poverty in Mexico.

In the end, the political agenda of groups like OXFAM will only
hurt Mexican farmers and those in other developing countries. It
is impossible to deny the positive benefits of NAFTA and the more
than $110 billion in foreign direct investment generated in Mexico.

Trade with Mexico is important and every effort should be made
on both sides of the border to ensure disruptions are minimal. Corn
growers have been party to some of the greatest success stories of
NAFTA, and also its worst failure. Our strong belief in trade com-
pels us to resolve these issues.

Mr. Chairman, you have our thanks for your strong support and
continued vigilance on this issue. In order for us to move forward,
we need to show producers throughout the midwest and across the
country that trade has real benefits.

Mexico is vitally important in this regard and we pledge our-
selves to work with Congress, the administration, and other agri-
cultural organizations to fulfill the promise of NAFTA on both sides
of the border.

I thank you again for the opportunity to address the committee.
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much, Ron.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Litterer appears in the appen-

dix.]
The CHAIRMAN. Now, Mr. Jorgenson?

STATEMENT OF MICHAEL W. JORGENSON, PRESIDENT AND
CHIEF EXECUTIVE OFFICER, ROQUETTE AMERICA, INC.,
KEOKUK, IOWA, ON BEHALF OF THE CORN REFINERS ASSO-
CIATION

Mr. JORGENSON. Mr. Chairman and members of the committee,
I am Mike Jorgenson, president and CEO of Roquette America, and
the immediate past chairman of the Corn Refiners Association.
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The Corn Refiners Association represents the corn wet milling in-
dustry, which processes corn into a number of products for use in
food and industrial applications.

We are the makers of the high fructose corn syrup, or HFCS, a
sweetener that is found in many processed foods and beverages.
Half of the sweeteners used in the United States are derived from
corn, and 226,000 jobs are generated by our corn sweeteners alone.

Our industry has been embroiled in a trade dispute with Mexico
for more than 7 years on high fructose corn syrup. This sweetener
dispute has exacted a heavy toll on this industry. Jobs have been
lost, plant capacity has been idle, and significant losses in invest-
ments have occurred.

Most damaging, we have been completely denied access to our
top export market in Mexico for 21 months now. This is an unten-
able situation and cannot be allowed to continue.

Mexico is a market with an estimated long-term potential of 2
million metric tons of high fructose. This equates to more than 133
million bushels of corn growth on over 945,000 acres annually.
That production opportunity has been lost for America’s corn farm-
ers and our refiners.

We invested heavily to meet the new demands of the Mexican
market, only to see that market unfairly and illegally denied to us.
Our industry should be well on its way to reaching the 2 million
metric ton potential in Mexico. Shortly after NAFTA was imple-
mented we did experience increased market access to Mexico, and
then our troubles began and have only intensified since then.

In 1997, Mexico took the U.S. corn refining industry hostage. It
was at that moment in time that the origins of this dispute became
very clear to us all, and that is there is no bilateral agreement that
governs the Mexican sugar access to the United States, because the
Mexican government never signed, nor ratified, the NAFTA side
letter on sugar.

So, just as the high fructose exports were increasing into Mexico,
a perfect storm slammed the U.S. corn refining industry. The first-
line assault on our exports began with an illegal antidumping in-
vestigation in 1997.

We played by the rules and won five separate WTO and NAFTA
panel rulings against Mexico over the course of four long and gruel-
ing years. Despite these illegal dumping duties, our product was
still competitive in Mexico.

The Mexican government then entered into a collusive agreement
with the Mexican soft drink bottlers to cap the high fructose mar-
ket. We filed a 301 petition with the U.S. Government to challenge
Mexico’s actions. Again, our industry played by the rules.

When Mexico finally lifted the dumping duties on our high fruc-
tose exports, it just simply substituted on illegal action for another.
In the middle of the night, January 1, 2002, Mexico implemented
a 20 percent tax on all beverages sold in Mexico that are not sweet-
ened with its own cane sugar.

This highly discriminatory tax was aimed squarely at our high
fructose corn exports and the production of high fructose by U.S.-
owned plants in Mexico. The so-called soda tax shut down our top
export market overnight, and that was nearly 2 years ago.
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Never in recent U.S. history has an industry been shut out of its
top export market for this extensive period of time. It is a dan-
gerous situation to let fester and one that severely harms our in-
dustry.

To add insult to injury, Mexico is now importing in excess of
120,000 metric tons of sugar into its market. Investors interested
in the Mexican market should think twice.

What can be done to resolve this terrible sweetener dispute with
Mexico? There are two paths to resolution. One, is a pro-trade solu-
tion that involves a negotiated settlement with Mexico on sweet-
eners. This approach is a win-win for all parties and we fully sup-
port it.

The other path involves retaliation for Mexico’s discriminatory
and abusive actions, in essence, a trade war. We believe that path
will become necessary if Mexico does not return to the negotiating
table in the very near term and work in earnest to find a solution.

We applaud the leadership efforts of Chairman Grassley in call-
ing this hearing and working diligently to resolve the sweetener
dispute with Mexico. Resolution of this very devastating situation
with our most important trade partner is our industry’s top trade
priority.

We look forward to working with you, Mr. Chairman, and your
colleagues in both the Senate and House to resolve this dispute
once and for all. Every effort must be taken.

If necessary, the gloves must be taken off to bring an end to one
of the longest and most complex problems in our agricultural trade
relationship with Mexico. I thank you very much for this oppor-
tunity to testify.

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you, Mr. Jorgenson.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Jorgenson appears in the appen-

dix.]
The CHAIRMAN. Now, Mr. Satterfield?

STATEMENT OF TRAVIS SATTERFIELD, RICE FARMER, BE-
NOIT, MISSISSIPPI, AND CHAIRMAN, RICE COMMITTEE OF
DELTA COUNCIL

Mr. SATTERFIELD. Mr. Chairman, I would like to point out, this
is the first time I have ever testified before a Congressional com-
mittee. I was scheduled to testify in 1993 or 1994 and we had a
snowstorm. With the recent hurricane, I thought that may be some
kind of a warning we were having. So, I would to point that out.

Mr. Chairman and members of the committee, my name is Trav-
is Satterfield and I am a rice producer from Benoit, Mississippi. I
appear before you today representing Delta Council, which is the
principal voice representing the interests of cotton, rice, catfish,
grains, and oilseed in the Mississippi Delta.

We are also pleased to advise the committee that both the USA
Rice Federation and the U.S. Rice Producers Association have re-
quested that their organizations be associated and considered in
support of our statement before you today.

First, we would like to express our appreciation to the committee
for placing emphasis on the importance of trade relations between
U.S. agriculture and Mexico.
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Mexico is a major importer of U.S. agricultural commodities.
With specific reference to U.S. rice, Mexico is our largest export
market.

In 2002, U.S. rice farmers exported 730,000 metric tons of rice
to Mexico. This reflects a substantial improvement from the period
of the early 1990’s, when we only exported 146,000 metric tons.

U.S. rice accounts for 92 percent of all of Mexico’s rice imports,
and almost one-half of all the rice consumed by their population is
purchased from the United States.

Since the per capita rice consumption in Mexico was extremely
low, the U.S. rice industry had anticipated that consumption will
grow in Mexico as import duties on rice from the United States
ended January 1, 2003.

It is important for us to point out that Mexico’s decision to im-
pose punitive antidumping duties on certain imports of milled rice
from the United States is a serious blow which threatens to erode
the full benefits of NAFTA to U.S. rice producers, millers, and ex-
porters.

These antidumping penalties against the U.S. rice industry came
at a conspicuous time, since import tariffs on milled rice were lifted
January 1, 2003, in concert with the terms of NAFTA.

The consequence of this antidumping penalty against U.S. milled
rice is already registering problems, as we look at a 34 percent de-
cline in exports of U.S. milled rice during the first 3 months of
2003 as compared to 2002.

As farmers and as a rice industry, we enjoy trade relations with
Mexico which have resulted in Mexico becoming our primary rice
customer. However, in response to the antidumping duty which has
been imposed on U.S. milled rice, our industry will continue legal
action in the form of an appeal within Mexico, and we support a
filing by the U.S. Government for a dispute settlement case in the
WTO.

The U.S. rice industry is heavily dependent upon rice exports
and it is essential to us as rice producers that we maintain a con-
tinued growth of the export market to Mexico.

We value Mexico as a primary market for rice. But in the spirit
of enforcing existing agreements and obligations which are critical
to maintain open markets, we hope that the U.S. Government will
consider the recent imposition of antidumping duties on milled rice
and other U.S. rice commodities by the Ministry of the Economy for
Mexico as a very serious matter.

On behalf of Delta Council, the U.S. Rice Federation, and the
U.S. Rice Producers Association, we want to thank the committee,
Mr. Chairman, for affording us the opportunity to appear before
you today and to make these comments. Thank you very much.

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Satterfield appears in the appen-

dix.]
The CHAIRMAN. Now, Mr. Caspers?
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STATEMENT OF JON CASPERS, PORK PRODUCER,
SWALEDALE, IOWA, AND PRESIDENT, NATIONAL PORK PRO-
DUCERS COUNCIL

Mr. CASPERS. Thank you, Mr. Chairman and members of the
committee. I am Jon Caspers, a pork producer from Swaledale,
Iowa and president of the National Pork Producers Council.

In 2002, U.S. pork exports set another export record. Much of the
growth in U.S. pork exports is directly attributable to new and ex-
panded market access through recent trade agreements.

While U.S. pork producers and others in agriculture have bene-
fitted significantly from past trade agreements, we must all remain
vigilant in protecting the gains made in past trade agreements.

It is imperative that the U.S. act decisively to protect the gains
made in these agreements in order to retain and shore up in U.S.
agriculture U.S. agriculture’s support for new trade initiatives.

Effective May 26 of this year, Mexico terminated its antidumping
duty order on U.S. live hogs. While this is a most welcome develop-
ment, Mexico’s most recent actions with respect to U.S. pork imper-
iled the livelihoods of thousands of U.S. pork producers.

Like the U.S. and other countries, Mexico has a right to use its
trade laws. However, Mexico does not have license to flaunt WTO
rules and use its trade laws as a tool of protectionism.

The antidumping investigation that Mexico initiated against the
U.S. pork exports on January 7 is probably the greatest abuse ever
of WTO antidumping rules.

As underscored by USTR in its discussions with Mexico, the case
was illegally initiated and must be terminated. In addition to the
illegal initiation of an antidumping case against U.S. pork, Mexico
continues to illegally stop U.S. pork at the border for alleged sani-
tary concerns.

In December of 2002, large quantities of U.S. pork were rejected
at the border for unjustifiable sulfamethazine concerns, costing the
U.S. pork industry millions of dollars in losses.

Just earlier this year, Mexico slowed U.S. pork exports by testing
for copper and other heavy metals. Most recently, Mexico has pro-
mulgated new regulations which are clearly intended to restrict
pork, beef, and poultry exports to Mexico.

To make matters even worse, Mexican producers and members
of the Mexican Congress are claiming, based on dubious data, that
U.S. pork exports to Mexico have increased in 2003.

As detailed in the table in my written statement, the preliminary
Mexican statistics overstate U.S. exports by approximately 17 mil-
lion kilos, or 234 percent, in the month of January of this year
alone, and by approximately 53 million kilos, or 162 percent, dur-
ing the period from January through May of this year.

This gap between U.S. and Mexican data is far outside the his-
torical variance and can only have been caused by incorrect data.
In fact, as demonstrated by the official U.S. export statistics, U.S.
exports of pork are decreasing in 2003.

It is imperative that the U.S. Government convince the Mexican
government to base its decisions in the pork antidumping case on
accurate import data. The preliminary determination in the anti-
dumping investigation could be issued imminently.
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The possibility of an affirmative finding of injury by Mexico, with
the imposition of trade-restricting antidumping duties, is exacer-
bated by these data.

The stakes in Mexico are very high for U.S. pork producers. Any
interruption of our pork exports to Mexico, whether through a
trade case or through legislative or regulatory means, would be cat-
astrophic for our industry.

Mexico is the second-largest export market for the U.S. pork in-
dustry. In 2002, the U.S. exported to Mexico over 217,000 metric
tons of pork, valued at approximately $252 million.

There is no good time to lose a major export market, but U.S.
pork producers are particularly vulnerable at the present time.
U.S. producers have endured almost two years of difficult financial
conditions.

If Mexico places dumping duties on U.S. pork or takes other ac-
tion to restrict U.S. pork exports, U.S. hog prices will remain low
and thousands of producers will be forced out of business.

Mr. Chairman, thank you for the opportunity to present this tes-
timony.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Caspers appears in the appen-
dix.]

The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Stokes and Mr. Rice, I am going to have to
go vote and there are no members here to hear you. So, you will
just have to be in recess until I get back.

[Whereupon, at 11:31 a.m., the meeting was recessed.]
The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Stokes, would you proceed, please?

STATEMENT OF TERRY STOKES, CHIEF EXECUTIVE OFFICER,
NATIONAL CATTLEMEN’S BEEF ASSOCIATION, DENVER, COL-
ORADO

Mr. STOKES. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I am Terry Stokes, chief executive officer of the National Cattle-

men’s Beef Association. I want to thank you for this opportunity to
present our views on the long-time trading relationships between
the U.S. and Mexico on the live cattle and beef trade.

We have traded with Mexico in cattle for over a century. On a
personal note, I have close friends in South Texas like Jim Peters,
whose entire livelihood depends upon this relationship.

Because of this relationship between the two countries, we have
been able to successfully address such animal health issues at foot
and mouth disease, screw worm eradication, tuberculosis, and bru-
cellosis. Because of the implementation of NAFTA, this relationship
has continued and we have seen trade between the two countries
grow stronger.

Since the beginning of NAFTA, we have seen beef exports, in
tonnage and value, increase three- and four-fold, respectively. This
is mutually beneficial to the Mexican cattle industry, as the U.S.
imports of live cattle from Mexico is approximately one million
head of feeder cattle annually, at a value of over $300 million.

In light of this positive result, there are still some key issues
that need to be addressed between the U.S. and Mexico as it re-
lates to the beef industry. I would like to highlight two of these.

NCBA received news earlier this year that the Mexican cattle in-
dustry had filed a petition with its government asking for a safe-
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guard due to a surge in beef imports. Although the details are still
not clear regarding exactly which Mexican entity is behind this ef-
fort, it is believed that the Mexican livestock producer group, CNG,
and the Mexican Cattle Feeders Association both strongly support
this initiative.

Such a case, if accepted by the Mexican government, would have
to meet the surge in injury criteria of a WTO safeguard. We see
no evidence that these criteria ever existed, since this year’s level
of exports to Mexico are at the same level of last year, and we have
seen an increase of imported live cattle from Mexico of 180,000
head year-to-date.

Initially, this posturing was thought to be politically motivated
prior to Mexico’s election. However, we continue to believe that the
Mexican government may yet bring this safeguard forward.

We do not mean to suggest that the Mexican cattle industry has
not suffered significant turmoil in recent years. This is no different
than what we have seen in the cattle industry in the U.S.

However, these problems stem from a persistent draught and the
Mexican cattle ranchers’ inability to borrow money due to the ab-
sence of banking infrastructures in rural Mexico.

These are not issues that have anything to do with the U.S. beef
industry or NAFTA. Yet, NCBA has repeatedly heard from the
CNG leadership, our counterpart in Mexico, that they want a deal
like was done with poultry.

These officials make no apologies for their desire to renegotiate
NAFTA in favor of some form of managed trade due to their mis-
guided belief that U.S. beef is somehow being sold to Mexico for
less than its cost of production. This has been the argument for the
last decade.

We have engaged in repeated efforts, along with USDA and
USTR to help the Mexican government better understand the U.S.-
Mexican beef trading relationship. This has included trips to Mex-
ico City in April and several discussions between NCBA, CNG offi-
cials, and the SAGARPA Secretary Usabiaga to resolve these ten-
sions.

We still believe that Mexico is considering bringing this safe-
guard case against the U.S. beef industry. The technical details of
this case are outlined in our written testimony. I might add that
this safeguard case is not the first to be brought to the U.S. or U.S.
industry.

The second issue that I would like to highlight is an antidumping
suit that was brought against the industry nearly 3 years ago. This
has been mentioned several times previously in testimonies, includ-
ing that of Mr. Johnson.

On that date, Mexico’s Secretary of Commerce and Industrial De-
velopment issued its final decision on an antidumping case against
exporters of U.S. beef and beef variety meats by imposing a com-
plex set of specific duties on most beef carcasses and cuts.

Typically, an antidumping preliminary measure cannot last for
more than 4 months. What we have seen, is that this has been con-
tinually delayed. We asked for a NAFTA panel to address this
issue and their actions have not only been delayed once, twice, but
have been delayed repeatedly.
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We see that this issue must be resolved if we are to continue
healthy relationships with Mexico. Resolution of these two key
trade issues are imperative to a healthy trade relationship between
the U.S. and Mexico, and continued growth of our industries. We
are supportive of both free trade opportunities, but not without fair
trade provisions.

We thank you for this opportunity to present this information to
you today, and we will be glad to take any questions.

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Stokes appears in the appendix.]
The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Rice?

STATEMENT OF JOHN RICE, RICE FRUIT COMPANY, GARD-
NERS, PENNSYLVANIA, ON BEHALF OF THE U.S. APPLE AS-
SOCIATION

Mr. RICE. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
My name is John Rice. I am a seventh generation apple grower

from Gettysburg, Pennsylvania. My three brothers and I own and
operate 900 acres of orchards in Adams County, Pennsylvania.

Together, we manage a packing company which markets fresh
apples from more than 60 family farms in South Central Pennsyl-
vania, Maryland, Virginia, West Virginia, and New York.

I have been assisted in my testimony today by the U.S. Apple As-
sociation, of which I am the immediate past chairman. USApple is
the national trade association which represents all segments of the
U.S. apple industry.

My statement also includes input from the Northwest Fruit Ex-
porters, an organization which represents the international trade
interests of apple marketers and exporters in Washington, Oregon,
and Idaho.

NFE has been in the forefront of opening the Mexican market,
since their members have shipped the vast majority of U.S. apples
to Mexico under Mexico’s restrictive phytosanitary import protocol.

Just last year, Michigan and Virginia finally received certifi-
cation compliance with Mexico’s protocol after years of effort. Un-
fortunately, neither State has been able to export apples to Mexico
in a significant volume due to recently imposed trade restrictions.

Some apple producing States have been effectively shut out of
the Mexican apple market because Mexico does not recognize the
validity of phytosanitary inspections by USDA APHIS inspectors,
but requires the on-site approval of Mexican inspectors at U.S. in-
dustry expense.

States like Pennsylvania, the fourth-largest apple producing
State in the country, cannot recoup the hundreds of thousands of
dollars required to hire, transport, and house the Mexican inspec-
tors.

An open Mexican market without restrictive trade barriers is im-
portant to all apple producing States in the entire U.S. apple in-
dustry. Apples that would have gone to Mexico in a free trade envi-
ronment are now staying in this country, causing market surpluses
and low prices for all U.S. apple growers.

The Mexican market, which was opened to U.S. apples just be-
fore adoption of the North American Free Trade Agreement, quick-
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ly became the U.S. apple industry’s largest export market for fresh
apples.

Prior to Mexico’s arbitrary imposition of a 46.5 percent import
tariff on Red and Golden Delicious apples in August of 2002, Mex-
ico accounted for 27 percent of all U.S. apple exports, some 8 mil-
lion boxes worth more than $100 million annually.

U.S. apples have represented 80 to 85 percent of total Mexican
apple imports, with Red and Golden Delicious apples accounting for
approximately 90 percent of all apples imported from this country.

Mexico’s treatment of U.S. apple imports is part of an unfortu-
nate trend in Mexican agricultural trade policy towards erecting
new protectionist trade barriers. I come before you today to ask for
aggressive support and collaboration between Congress and the ad-
ministration on a concerted strategy to reduce Mexico’s import bar-
riers to U.S. apple exports.

Your active engagement with the government of Mexico can help
create an environment to bring this vital trading partner back to
the negotiating table to address Mexico’s trade-distorting import
duty and reach a settlement agreement.

Mexico primarily utilizes two forms of trade barriers against U.S.
apple exports: import duties and quarantine restrictions. Mexico’s
import duty of 46.5 percent on Red and Golden Delicious apples
was imposed last year as a result of an antidumping case brought
by Mexico against the U.S. industry in 1997.

In September of that year, Mexico announced that it was begin-
ning an antidumping investigation into the importation of U.S. ap-
ples and began levying a preliminary duty of 101 percent.

Immediately prior to a final dumping determination in March of
1998, the U.S. apple industry and the Mexican government entered
into a suspension agreement that replaced the preliminary anti-
dumping duty with an annually adjusted reference price, or min-
imum sales price.

Mexico conducted annual audits to ensure compliance with this
pricing agreement. In November of 2000, the Mexican apple indus-
try appealed the reference price system in Mexican court.

NFE addressed Mexico’s concerns and offered to negotiate new
terms to the suspension agreement. In July of 2002, the Mexican
government announced it had investigated the reference price sys-
tem and decided to continue it.

The next month, in August, 2002, Mexico revoked the suspension
agreement and imposed an antidumping duty of 46.5 percent on
Red and Golden Delicious varieties. No provision was made to ex-
empt shippers from States such as Michigan or Virginia, which had
no previous access to the Mexican market and therefore no export
history upon which to base an antidumping duty. Instead, all U.S.
Red and Golden Delicious apples face a prohibitive 66.5 percent im-
port duty due to the additional 20 percent NAFTA duty in place
at that time.

When Mexico opened its market to apples in 1991, it imposed ex-
tremely detailed quarantine regulations that drove up costs and
discouraged imports. At the time, and subsequently, USDA and the
U.S. apple industry argued that those restrictions were without sci-
entific merit and should be removed.
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Since 1991, Washington, Oregon, and Idaho have exported over
50 million boxes of apples to Mexico, and not a single live quar-
antine pest has ever been detected in all those years and in all
those shipments.

This fact alone should bolster the argument that Mexico’s restric-
tions are inconsistent with the quarantine threat. Nonetheless, last
month Mexico submitted numerous changes it wants made to the
regulations. These changes would make existing regulations even
stricter and add to the cost of exporting U.S. apples, an unfortu-
nate and unnecessary step backward.

In conclusion, the U.S. apple industry is eager to export its ap-
ples to our customers in Mexico. We are proud of our ability to
produce excellent apples and seek an opportunity to sell them fair-
ly and openly in the Mexican market.

The U.S. apple industry supported passage of NAFTA, and
NAFTA helped to make Mexico a major U.S. apple export market.
Certainly, there has been benefit to both economies. However, in
order for the U.S. and Mexico to be good trading partners, we must
have confidence that trade regulations are consistent with the spir-
it and intent of NAFTA and based on sound scientific assessment
of actual risk.

Thank you for this opportunity to explain these important issues
facing the U.S. apple growers. I would be glad to answer questions.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Rice appears in the appendix.]
The CHAIRMAN. Well, thank you very much.
First of all, I need to thank all of you for your testimony. I hope

I can get my questions answered before a second roll call vote. The
first one has not even ended yet so I am still all right, but I will
have to watch the clock.

Mr. Sarmiento, I have here a report that you have written called
‘‘NAFTA and Mexico’s Agriculture.’’ I am going to have that in-
cluded in this committee record.

[The report appears in the appendix.]
The CHAIRMAN. But I do have a question about it.
Mr. SARMIENTO. Sure.
The CHAIRMAN. You stated that some Mexican government offi-

cials are calling for the re-negotiation of NAFTA. Do you think that
that is a justified position or do you think that that is politically
motivated?

Mr. SARMIENTO. It is politically motivated. It is not really Mexi-
can political officials, but Mexican politicians, which is different. It
is mostly Congressmen and it is mostly people belonging to the
former ruling party, the PRI, Institutional Revolutionary Party.

They believe they can make their opposition to NAFTA a good
banner to get more votes in elections. It is basically a demagoguery
position. But it is clear that the Mexican government is opposed to
that. That is is the position of the Mexican government.

The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Litterer, you note that Mexico is unable to
produce enough corn to meet its domestic consumption needs. What
would be the effects on Mexican consumers and the Mexican live-
stock industry if imports from the U.S. were restricted?

Mr. LITTERER. Well, quite obviously, if corn was not allowed to
be exported into Mexico, it would immediately raise their cost of
production and have an immediate impact on food costs to the con-

VerDate 11-MAY-2000 10:08 Apr 21, 2004 Jkt 092535 PO 00000 Frm 00036 Fmt 6633 Sfmt 6633 92535.000 SFINANC2 PsN: SFINANC2



33

sumers. It would be counterproductive to raising the standard of
living for their people.

The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Jorgenson, what has the loss of the Mexican
high fructose corn syrup market meant specifically for your busi-
ness, the one you are CEO of?

Mr. JORGENSON. The situation with the high fructose corn syrup
exports has caused us to go into a very serious down sizing and al-
most a loss of the commodities business in Keokuk, Iowa, which al-
ready has the highest unemployment rate. So, we went through
very, very severe, tough times.

Other industries, other competitors have actually disappeared.
Some of the co-ops, et cetera, that were designed to serve this mar-
ket have now disappeared as a result of these actions in Mexico.

The CHAIRMAN. Also to you, Mr. Jorgenson. And I have already
spoken about my view on this 20 percent tax that was imposed by
the Mexican Congress. I think it is a blatant disregard for Mexico’s
trade obligations under treaty.

What steps, not only for your plant but as an industry represent-
ative, would you see the Mexican government taking in the short
term that would demonstrate good will to resolve the problem? In
other words, if we were looking for some indication that things are
changing in Mexico, at a minimum, what would you like to see that
be?

Mr. JORGENSON. An immediate repeal of the tax would be an in-
dication that Mexico really was going to abide by the agreements
set forth in NAFTA.

The CHAIRMAN. This is not directed to a specific person on the
panel. But could I comment about OXFAM’s report, that I found it
to be incomplete? That was highly publicized at the Cancun min-
isterial. Because this report only tells part of the story.

The report says that ‘‘U.S. corn subsidies are the cause of Mexi-
co’s agricultural problem.’’ Unfortunately, we saw the same men-
tality dominate the thinking of the developing nations during this
Cancun conference, particularly those 21 countries led by Brazil.
Yet, developing nations are ignoring their own internal problems,
subsidies and trade barriers.

I would say, for example, one of the biggest problems in Mexican
agriculture is the fragmentation of land and the lack of full prop-
erty rights. In Brazil, bound tariffs average 37 percent. Egypt’s
bound tariffs average 62 percent. In India, it is 112 percent.

Many of these tariffs are imposed on goods from developing na-
tions. The fact is, with the failure to move forward on the WTO ne-
gotiations, we lost a great opportunity to reduce subsidies and
other distorting factors.

So, in my view, the failure of many developing nations to ac-
knowledge the need to reform their own economies is, in large part,
why negotiations in Cancun failed.

So, here is what I would like your response on. Now that the
World Trade Organization talks are on hold, where do you see the
greatest international market opportunities for U.S. corn pro-
ducers, and U.S. agriculture generally? I presume that that would
be Mr. Jorgenson or Mr. Litterer.

Mr. LITTERER. Well, maybe I could start, Chairman Grassley.
The CHAIRMAN. All right.
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Mr. LITTERER. We were disappointed. The National Corn Grow-
ers Association was very disappointed that the talks broke down in
Cancun. We were very pleased, though, that many of our Congress-
men were there representing and supporting American agriculture.

From our perspective, the ministerial was very important in de-
veloping further markets for corn in the international marketplace.
But we do see developing countries as the greatest potential for the
corn market.

Simply put, as the standard of living rises in developing coun-
tries, the need for improved diets and protein for their diets means
that livestock will become a greater part of their food system. So,
developing countries, in our minds, are the best alternative for ex-
panding trade for corn producers.

The CHAIRMAN. Do you have something to add, Mr. Jorgenson?
Mr. JORGENSON. Yes. I would like to also support that and prob-

ably add on that it is a win-win situation for both our trading part-
ners, as well as the United States, to take the technology that is
derived for converting corn into various products which would raise
the standard of living for developing countries.

These types of actions that inhibit that kind of free trade only
serve to hurt both parties in the end. So, I think that is the part
that we have to move forward on in these kinds of negotiations.

The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Caspers, in regard to the trade remedy in-
vestigations and NAFTA, do you believe that these Mexican dump-
ing and safeguard investigations are being used to force a sector-
by-sector re-negotiation of the agricultural provisions of NAFTA,
essentially cutting off U.S. agricultural exports until our producers
have to negotiate for continued access to the Mexican market?

Mr. CASPERS. Well, it certainly appears that way to us. In fact,
we meet periodically, twice a year, and we have for a number of
years, with the Mexican pork producers. They seem very intent on
trying to work out some kind of a managed trade deal. They want
to do that. Of course, we tell them we cannot negotiate that.

We always ask them, if they have any proposals, to submit them
to their government, and they can give them to our government
and we would certainly be willing to take a look.

But it just appears that, sector by sector, commodity by com-
modity, they are looking for any way they can to impede trade. It
is not right. I think we need to stick by the NAFTA agreement. We
have an agreement. I think it is good. It has been beneficial for
both countries. Certainly Mexican agriculture has benefitted.

I think we heard some statistics about that today. In fact, I think
it is even possible that Mexican agriculture can even run a surplus
this year. So, they have benefitted. I think we need to have a clear
message from all segments of our government that there will be
consequences, that they cannot keep doing these things. The U.S.
has just got to respond.

The CHAIRMAN. Here is something that is going to tickle you, but
it is a sad commentary on this whole issue of dealing with trade
issues with Mexico.

Before I read here, the purpose of this is to point out that not
only would our global safeguards not resolve the underlying struc-
tural problems of the Mexican beef industry, but it would also hurt
Mexico’s consumers.
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It appears that Mexico’s antidumping order on U.S. beef, which
you described as arbitrary and capricious, Mr. Stokes, is already
hurting the economy. So, this is what I am reading from a menu
from the restaurant in Cancun, Mexico.

It says, ‘‘Due to the U.S. meat shortage, our costs have increased
and we are forced to raise prices of these dishes in order to con-
tinue serving you the quality we are known for.’’

So, what steps can we take to help get this message across to the
Mexican government that, in fact, we are prepared to supply Mexi-
can consumers their products so that they do not have to use this
intellectually dishonest disclaimer down here?

Mr. STOKES. I think the message that we have to communicate
to the Mexican government is two-fold. One, is the strong demand
that the Mexican consumers do have for our product, and that it
provides them a choice as we have seen that growth in demand.

Also, second, we have to address and take a hard line on these
things like antidumping suits, which we have seen to be a central
theme today of how they want to address trade, as well a safeguard
provisions, so that their consumers can have that right of choice
and be able to make those selections when they go to the res-
taurants or to the grocery store.

The CHAIRMAN. I am going to continue to ask questions, but my
staff just advised me that there are only 12 minutes left on the sec-
ond vote. I am going to ask my staff to tell me when there are four
minutes left, which means that I will probably get up in the middle
of one of your answers.

Then when you finish your answer, whoever is answering at that
point, you will just be dismissed. I will not be able to come back
to complete the hearing because we have our policy meeting right
after this vote.

I think you have answered the question very clearly. I hope that
Mexico understands that we understand these games that are
being played.

Mr. Satterfield, can you discuss some of the details regarding
Mexico’s antidumping investigation into the rice imports? Did the
investigation comply with applicable WTO and NAFTA rules?

Mr. SATTERFIELD. I am not really that I can really answer the
technical aspects of that. From the standpoint of a producer, we
feel like their imposition was unfounded.

In our concern in rice, it was against a certain segment of the
rice industry, or against processed rice, and not against the milled
rice. So, we feel that there was really a pick-and-choose type of sit-
uation that we felt was unfounded.

The CHAIRMAN. What about from the standpoint of knowing what
is going on as far as Mexico’s conducting the investigation? Did you
feel it was open and transparent?

Mr. SATTERFIELD. No, sir, we do not.
The CHAIRMAN. All right.
Then Mr. Rice, I have a question for you. You stated, if I heard

you right, that in July of 2002, the Mexican government announced
that it had investigated the reference price system agreed to in the
suspension agreement, and that it had decided to continue the sys-
tem.
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Then 1 month later or less, the Mexican government revoked
that agreement and imposed antidumping duties. Could you de-
scribe the intervening process that led to the revocation of the sus-
pension agreement, and was the process transparent, along the
lines that I asked Mr. Satterfield, about that investigation for rice?

Mr. RICE. Mr. Chairman, I will probably have to defer the an-
swer of that to a written answer. The NFE was primarily involved
in those negotiations.

I can answer as an apple grower and as a member of the U.S.
Apple Association that it certainly was a surprise to us. We had no
indication that Mexico was about to reverse its position. It came at
a very bad time, as the industry was about to harvest its 2002
crop.

The CHAIRMAN. If your organization would submit a written an-
swer to the part that you could not answer, I would appreciate it.

[The information appears in the appendix.]
The CHAIRMAN. Well, I have gotten through my questions. I did

not think I would be able to do that.
Once again, the purpose of this hearing is not only to give you

and our own executive branch of government an opportunity to see
how, respectively, you see it at the grassroots, or our own people
see it at the executive branch.

But, also, to send a clear signal to Mexico that this is a very im-
portant issue with us. In some areas, we have been working with
them for a long, long time to get these issues settled.

There is no reason, when we have things laid out with the rule
of law in international trade as we have, and things that are even
less subjective than law, sanitary and phytosanitary rules or
science rules, that it is really almost impossible, if you are going
to be in the world community of nations, to play games like we are
seeing played. So, we hope that those games will end very soon.

So, I thank you very much. I want to say for my staff, we are
going to keep the record open for 2 days. But that is not for you
folks. That will be two day for people to submit questions. Then
after you get those questions, if you could return them in 2 weeks,
we would appreciate it. Thank you very much.

The hearing is adjourned.
[The questions from Senator Bunning along with his prepared

statement appear in the appendix.]
[Whereupon, at 12:12 p.m., the hearing was concluded.]
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A P P E N D I X

ADDITIONAL MATERIAL SUBMITTED FOR THE RECORD

PREPARED STATEMENT OF HON. MAX BAUCUS

Mr. Chairman, thank you for holding this important and timely hearing. Having
just returned from the recent World Trade Organization (WTO) Ministerial talks in
Cancun, and having witnessed their collapse, I am deeply concerned about the direc-
tion of global trade in agriculture. Many of our trading partners cynically and self-
ishly depict the current problems in global agriculture as the result of nothing more
than subsidies and unfair trading practices in the developed countries. But we know
that this depiction presents a grossly misleading and incomplete view.

As a whole, the distortions in global agriculture markets are highly complex and
exist in virtually every country. In fact, the vast bulk of market access barriers
faced by farmers in developing countries are imposed by other developing countries.
We cannot reform the global market until every country accepts the joint responsi-
bility of making a global agreement work. This is a tough responsibility to accept,
but the sooner done, the better.

The main problem of the recent proposal put forward by a group of developing
countries—the so-called ‘‘G–22’’—is that it purports to solve a global problem with
a non-global solution. And some of our partners, such as Brazil, seem. unwilling to
make even modest commitments. So, even as we contemplate the future of the Doha
Round, we must keep pushing forward to negotiate bilateral and regional Free
Trade Agreements (FTAs) that offer real economic opportunities.

Yet, when I talk to farmers and business people back home in Montana, they tell
me they are more concerned about our existing free trade agreements than they are
about any future agreements. They want us to make sure our current agreements
are actually working. Their message is simple: Our trade agreements are worthless
if the parties that sign them don’t live up to them.

And this brings us to the purpose of today’s hearing. Ten years after the negotia-
tion and approval of North American Free Trade Agreement (NAFTA), we have the
unhappy task of trying to untangle trading knots with Mexico that involve nearly
a dozen commodities and impact farmers in every major producing area of the coun-
try. In Montana alone, thousands of cattle ranchers and dry bean farmers are fight-
ing against unfair barriers to a country that has become their most important ex-
port market.

Even in the disputes involving imports from Mexico, such as sugar, the disagree-
ment has become terribly complicated. With sugar, which is not covered by today’s
hearing, but very much a part of our trading relationship, the problem is not a sim-
ple matter of more efficient farmers overcoming less efficient farmers. That would
be a false characterization. Rather, the problem is about whether the Mexican sugar
industry is going to modernize and rationalize, by, for example, a complete and gen-
uine privatization and consolidation of its many mills.

All of these examples point to a basic problem: Mexico’s unwillingness to adjust
to competition through the reforms that only that country can undertake. If our
partners in thedeveloping world want to modernize and grow their economies, they
have to recognize that this growth will require reform of their agriculture sectors.
One cannot grow and develop, and remain frozen and unreformed at the same time.

Two weeks ago, during the WTO talks in Cancun, I sat down with Fernando
Canales, Mexico’s Economic Minister. We talked about the agriculture disputes and
about the need to resolve them, so NAFTA can benefit both countries. We agreed
that the U.S.-Mexico relationship is close and largely successful. Hopefully, as our
common experience under NAFTA unfolds, our two countries will grow together.
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Yet, if Mexico is going to share in this growth, it must accept that structural
changes to some economic sectors must necessarily occur. These changes need not
be harmful. They can be good and constructive. It all depends on them.

PREPARED STATEMENT OF HON. JOHN B. BREAUX

Mr. Chairman, I am concerned by the Mexican government’s recent announce-
ment that it intends, effective January 2004, to ban shipments of bulk tequila to
the United States and elsewhere. I am troubled by this announcement since this ac-
tion will unquestionably hurt Mexico’s exports to its largest tequila market—the
United States. Last year, we imported $214 million dollars in bulk tequila from
Mexico. In volume terms, 83% of the total volume of tequila imported into this coun-
try from Mexico is shipped in bulk. It is an understatement that this action will
seriously disrupt trade and force the closure of certain bottling facilities. In my
view, this would also be a clear-cut violation of a number of Mexico’s NAFTA and
WTO obligations.

I commend the Administration for securing a 60-day postponement from the Mexi-
can government. I understand that despite our efforts to engage with the Mexican
government during this period, no progress has been made.

Apart from raising serious NAFTA and WTO concerns, I think that this issue ac-
tually has ramifications that extend far beyond tequila. The Mexican government
is essentially forcing the cancellation of a number of existing contracts between
Mexican and American companies. There are also serious questions about what all
this means for existing trademarks—who will own the trademark rights and what
will this mean for brands that have been bottled and marketed in the United States
for years? These are issues that should concern all companies doing business in
Mexico.

I urge the Administration to raise this issue at the NAFTA Ministerial meeting
next month.

PREPARED STATEMENT OF HON. JIM BUNNING

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I would like to welcome our guests to the committee today. We appreciate your

willingness to share your observations and expertise with us. I welcome this oppor-
tunity to visit the impact of NAFTA on our agriculture markets.

I opposed NAFTA when it came before Congress in 1993, in part because I was
concerned that the agreement forced the U.S. to lower its tariffs at a faster rate
than our trading partners were being asked to do. My fears have been at least par-
tially realized since the enactment of NAFTA as the U.S. trade balance with Mexico
has shifted from a surplus of $1.3 billion in 1994 to a generally growing deficit of
$37.2 billion in 2002.

While not directly on point with the agriculture focus of this hearing, I would like
to take this opportunity today to raise an issue which is of great importance to
many of my constituents. I was perplexed—and also alarmed—to hear of the recent
announcement by the Mexican government stating that it intends, effective January
2004, to ban shipments of bulk tequila to the United States and elsewhere. I am
puzzled by this announcement because this action will unquestionably jeopardize
what is by far Mexico’s biggest tequila market—the United States.

Last year, we imported $214 million dollars in bulk tequila from Mexico. In vol-
ume terms, 83% of the total volume of tequila imported into this country from Mex-
ico is shipped in bulk. It is an understatement that this action will seriously disrupt
trade and force the closure of certain bottling facilities, possibly including a new bot-
tling plant in Kentucky. In my view, this would also be a clear-cut violation of a
number of Mexico’s NAFTA and W.T.O. obligations.

I commend the administration for working so quickly when this issue first came
up in early August to secure a 60-day postponement of the official announcement—
until October 18. This gave the affected U.S. industry some welcome breathing
room. But I understand that certain companies in Mexico are lobbying hard to en-
sure that this new ban will go into effect, and our domestic industry tells me that,
despite their efforts to engage with the Mexican government during this period,
there have been no discussions.

I urge you to raise this issue at the highest levels at the time of the NAFTA min-
isterial next month. This may be the last chance before the 60-day period runs out.
Apart from raising serious NAFTA and WTO concerns, I think that this issue actu-
ally has ramifications that extend far beyond tequila. The Mexican government is
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essentially forcing the cancellation of a number of existing contracts between Mexi-
can and American companies.

There are also serious questions about what all this means for existing trade-
marks—who will own the trademark rights and what will this mean for brands that
have been bottled and marketed in the United States for years? These are issues
that should concern all companies doing business in Mexico.

I look forward to our discussion today and I again thank our witnesses for their
time in appearing before the committee today.

PREPARED STATEMENT OF JON CASPERS

Mr. Chairman and Members of the Committee:
I am Jon Caspers, President of the National Pork Producers Council (NPPC), and

a pork producer from Swaledale, Iowa. I operate a nursery-to-finish operation, mar-
keting 18,000 hogs per year.

Mr. Chairman, I greatly appreciate everything that you and other members of this
Committee have done to advance U.S. agricultural exports. I strongly believe that
the future of the U.S. pork industry, and the future livelihood of my family’s oper-
ation, depend in large part on continued trade expansion and the faithful implemen-
tation by our trading partners of existing trade agreements.

The National Pork Producers Council is a national association representing pork
producers in 44 affiliated states that annually generate approximately $11 billion
in farm gate sales. The U.S. pork industry supports an estimated 600,000 domestic
jobs and generates more than $64 billion annually in total economic activity. With
10,988,850 litters being fed out annually, U.S. pork producers consume 1.065 billion
bushels of corn valued at $2.558 billion. Feed supplements and additives represent
another $2.522 billion of purchased inputs from U.S. suppliers which help support
U.S. soybean prices, the U.S. soybean processing industry, local elevators and trans-
portation services based in rural areas.

Pork is the world’s meat of choice. Pork represents 47 percent of daily meat pro-
tein intake in the world. (Beef and poultry each represent less than 30 percent of
daily global meat protein intake.) As the world moves from grain based diets to
meat based diets, U.S. exports of safe, high-quality and affordable pork will increase
because economic and environmental factors dictate that pork be produced largely
in grain surplus areas and, for the most part, imported in grain deficit areas. How-
ever, the extent of the increase in global pork trade—and the lower consumer prices
in importing nations and the higher quality products associated with such trade—
will depend substantially on continued agricultural trade liberalization.
Existing Trade Agreements Must Be Enforced

In 2002, U.S. pork exports set another export record totaling 726,484 metric tons
(MT) valued at $1.504 billion. Exports to Japan, the largest market for U.S. pork
exports, increased 5 percent to 271,129MT. Exports to Mexico, the second largest
destination for U.S. pork, also continued to grow increasing by 7 percent from 2001
levels to 217,909MT.

While U.S. pork producers and others in U.S. agriculture have benefited
significantly from past trade agreements, we must all remain vigilant in
protecting these gains. This is particularly the case when important large mar-
kets are at stake, such as Mexico, where U.S. agriculture has invested huge
amounts of time and money to succeed. Pork producers and our colleagues in Amer-
ican agriculture simply cannot stomach having these markets snatched away and
still believe that trade agreements are of any value. It is that simple. It is impera-
tive that the United States act decisively to protect the gains made in past trade
agreements in order to retain and shore up support of U.S. agriculture for new trade
agreement initiatives.
Mexico is Unilaterally Renegotiating the NAFTA

The Mexican government is unilaterally withdrawing concessions that it made to
the United States in the NAFTA. Mexico is illegally using legislative and regulatory
means, including the abuse of its antidumping laws and the abuse of its sanitary/
inspection practices at the border, to restrict U.S. agriculture exports. While Mexico
has utilized these illegal practices for a number of years, the illegal activities have
reached a crescendo in 2003. Mexico’s illegal tactics are impacting not only pork pro-
ducers, but a broad swath of American agriculture that includes apple producers,
beef producers, corn producers and refiners, dry bean producers, and rice producers.

The NAFTA envisioned that industries on both sides of the border would benefit
from increased trade.
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Mexican producers of electronic goods, textiles and wearing apparel, fruits and
vegetables, and steel—to name just a few industries—have greatly increased sales
to the U.S. market, and are dependent on continued unfettered access to our mar-
kets.

From the U.S. perspective, Mexico has become the number one or two export mar-
ket, and a critical component of sales, for many sectors of U.S. agriculture. However,
Mexico is now threatening action that would strip U.S. agriculture of this market.
As a result, pork producers and many of our colleagues in U.S. agriculture believe
the Mexico situation is the single most important trade and market access issue for
the export-oriented agriculture community. Mexico’s actions are hurting us more
than any other trade problem.
Mexico’s Illegal Use of Trade Laws Against U.S. Pork Jeopardize the Livelihoods of

Thousands of U.S. Pork Producers
Effective May 26, 2003, Mexico terminated its antidumping duty order on U.S.

live hogs. While this was a most welcome development, it is important to recall that
Mexico illegally imposed the antidumping duties on U.S. hogs for more than four
years, literally wiping out U.S. exports. These lost sales cannot be replaced.

Mexico’s most recent actions with respect to U.S. pork imperil the livelihoods of
thousands of U.S. pork producers. Mexico is principally using two illegal means to
advance its protectionist agenda. First, Mexico has illegally initiated an anti-
dumping investigation against U.S. pork exports. Second, Mexico is illegally stop-
ping U.S. pork exports at the border.

Mexico has been phasing-in its market access commitments on pork since the in-
ception of the NAFTA. The commitments were to be completely implemented by
January 2003. However, Mexican pork industry representatives have successfully
lobbied the Mexican government for protection from U.S. exports. This is somewhat
surprising given that commercial pork producers in Mexico are unable to meet de-
mand for pork.

As is widely known, beginning in the latter part of 2002, many of Mexico’s agri-
cultural organizations started to demand renegotiation of the agricultural aspects of
the NAFTA. At first, the Mexican government staunchly defended the NAFTA.
However, farm organizations threatened to hold massive demonstrations; to close
numerous border crossings; and otherwise disrupt Mexican commerce. With the
pressure mounting, a top Mexican trade official announced at a January 5th con-
ference organized by Mexico’s National Farm Workers Federation that aspects of
the NAFTA that ‘‘need to be corrected, will be corrected.’’ On January 7th
Mexico initiated the antidumping case against U.S. pork.

While Mexico has resisted a comprehensive renegotiation of the agriculture chap-
ter of the NAFTA, Mexican officials have made it clear that they will ‘‘armor-plate’’
Mexican agriculture by pro-actively using trade laws and border practices to restrict
pork and other U.S. agriculture exports.

Like the U.S. and other countries, Mexico has a right to use its trade laws. How-
ever, Mexico does not have license to flaunt WTO rules and use its trade laws as
a tool of protectionism. As underscored by the USTR in its discussions with Mexico,
the case was illegally initiated and must be terminated.

First, the Mexican association that requested the investigation, the CMP, does not
represent the Mexican pork industry, and therefore, did not have a legal right to
make the request. The producers of pork in Mexico, the slaughterhouses and the
packers, have stated that they do not want the investigation to proceed and have
asked that it be terminated. We understand that the U.S. government has refused
to begin antidumping investigations of Mexican products under similar cir-
cumstances, and we do not understand why the U.S. pork industry is not being
given reciprocal treatment here.

Second, the CMP created the appearance that U.S. exporters are dumping pork
in Mexico by comparing apples and oranges. The CMP compared prices for our sales
to Mexico of fresh hams to prices for our sales to Japan of pork loins. Any consumer
knows that fresh hams have a lower price than tenderloins. Nevertheless, the CMP
concluded, and the Mexican government accepted, this comparison as proof that
U.S. producers were dumping pork.

Third, the CMP claimed that it was threatened with harm by imports of pork
from the United States, but did not provide any proof about the financial condition
of Mexican producers.

The WTO has already found that each of these errors, taken alone, is sufficient
to negate the entire case.

To make matters worse, Mexican producers are citing erroneous import statis-
tics issued by Bancomext, the entity responsible for Mexican government statis-
tics. These inaccurate statistics lend credibility to claims made by Mexican hog pro-
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1 Other products under investigation include fresh and frozen carcasses, frozen hams, and di-
verse fresh and frozen cuts of pork.

ducers that U.S. pork exports to Mexico are increasing rapidly. For example, on May
12th a representative of the Mexican producers asserted in El Norte that imports
from the United States in the first quarter of 2003 represented 50% of total imports
in 2002, and requested that immediate action be taken in the antidumping inves-
tigation. In addition, many of the Mexican Senators raised this issue when they
were in Washington in May.

The following table compares Bancomext import statistics—for all of the pork
products that re subject to the antidumping investigation—with export statistics
prepared by the U.S. Department of Commerce. The table illustrates that the
Bancomext numbers grossly exaggerate the volume of U.S. pork shipments in the
first quarter of 2003. The Bancomext statistics overstate U.S. exports by ap-
proximately 17 million kilos or 234% in the month of January 2003; and by
approximately 53 million kilos or 162% during the period January-May
2003. The gap between U.S. and Mexican data is outside the historical variance,
and can only have been caused by incorrect data. In fact, U.S. exports of pork
are decreasing. For example, U.S. pork exports fell by 8.9 million kilos or 22% in
the period January-May 2003 compared with the same period in 2002.

As the second chart demonstrates, the problems in the Bancomext import statis-
tics is being caused by the import data for fresh hams, which is the most important
product under investigation in terms of the value and volume of exports.1
Bancomext statistics overstate U.S. exports of fresh hams by approximately 12 mil-
lion kilos or 344% in January 2003, and by approximately 35 million kilos or 239%
during the period January-May 2003. In fact, U.S. exports to Mexico of hams fell
by approximately 1.1 million kilos or 7% during the period January-May 2003 com-
pared with the same period in 2002.
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These discrepancies may have been caused by data entry errors. Alternatively, we
understand that the statistics suffer from at least two systemic problems that cause
imports to be exaggerated. First, the Bancomext statistics include all pedimentos de
importacion (import requests) presented to the Mexican customs authorities, regard-
less of whether the importation was ever made and regardless of whether the
pedimento was canceled. Second, the statistics may contain double-counting errors.
For example, we understand that there may be temporary imports of pork reg-
istered once and definitive imports of the same pork registered a second time.

It is imperative that the U.S. government convince the Mexican govern-
ment to base its decision in the pork case on accurate import data. The
preliminary determination in the antidumping investigation could be
issued before the end of this month. The possibility of an affirmative find-
ing of injury by Mexico with the imposition of trade restricting anti-
dumping duties is exacerbated by these suspect data.

Finally, it is important to note that the dumping case does not include Canada
and Chile. In recent years these countries have increased their share of the Mexican
pork market faster than the United States. Therefore, any restriction on U.S. pork
exports will simply be offset by increased exports from Canada and Chile at the ex-
pense of Mexican producers.
Illegal Action at the Border Also Is Hampering Trade

In addition to the illegal initiation of the antidumping case against U.S. pork,
Mexico continues to illegally stop U.S. pork at the border based on alleged sanitary
concerns. In December 2002, large quantities of U.S. pork were rejected at the bor-
der for unjustifiable sulfamethazine concerns, costing the U.S. pork industry mil-
lions of dollars in losses. Earlier this year, Mexico slowed U.S. pork exports by test-
ing for copper and other metals. Most recently, Mexico promulgated new regulations
which are clearly intended to restrict U.S. pork, beef, and poultry exports to Mexico.
U.S. Producers Face Difficult Economic Conditions

The stakes in Mexico are very high for U.S. pork producers. Any interruption of
our pork exports to Mexico, whether through a trade case or through legislative or
regulatory means; would be catastrophic for the industry. Mexico is the second larg-
est export market for the U.S. pork industry—in 2002 the U.S. exported to Mexico
217,909 metric tons of pork valued at $252 million. There is no good time to lose
a major export market, but U.S. pork producers are particularly vulnerable at the
present time. The average U.S. pork producer has endured almost two years
of difficult financial conditions. If Mexico places dumping duties on U.S.
pork or takes other action to restrict U.S. pork exports, U.S. hog prices will
remain low and thousands of producers will be forced out of business.
Mexican Producers Do Not Need Protection

The great irony here is that while the average U.S. pork producers are under se-
vere economic pressure, Mexican pork producers have been very profitable. Further-
more, while pork production in the U.S. has been flat, pork production in Mexico
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has increased. As detailed in the following chart, Mexican pork producers have cap-
tured about half of the increase in pork consumption in that country.

A large portion of the increase in Mexican production has been exported.
As shown in the preceding chart, exports from Mexico of pork products have grown
1,100% since 1994. Thus, at the same time that Mexican pork producers are de-
manding protection from free and open trade with the United States, they benefiting
from such trade with other countries. Indeed, in response to pressure by the Mexi-
can pork industry, the Fox Administration has made pork exports a centerpiece in
the negotiation of a free trade agreement with Japan.

In conclusion, U.S. pork producers urge the U.S. Government to use all
available means to convince Mexico to refrain from taking further illegal
action against U.S. pork, and to keep the Mexican market open to U.S. pork
exports. We have obtained our access to the Mexican market fairly through
the NAFTA negotiations and our marketing efforts.

Mr. Chairman, thank you for the opportunity to appear here today.

PREPARED STATEMENT OF HON. CHARLES E. GRASSLEY

Good morning. Before we begin, I would to take a moment to comment on the
WTO ministerial which was held recently in Cancun, Mexico. First, I want to thank
the Mexican government and the citizens of Cancun for the exceptional manner in
which the ministerial was conducted. Hosting a ministerial of this magnitude is no
easy task, but the citizens and government of Mexico rose to the occasion. It was
a job exceptionally well-done.

I want to make it clear that I consider myself a friend of Mexico and the NAFTA.
I think good relations between our nations benefit people on both sides of the bor-
der. This is certainly true for U.S. agriculture. Between 1994 and 2002, exports of
U.S. agricultural products to Mexico increased by over 90 percent. Mexican agri-
culture has also experienced significant export gains into the United States in re-
cent years. U.S. imports of Mexican agricultural products grew by almost 97 percent
between 1993 and 2001. The United States is by far the largest destination for ex-
ports of Mexican farm products, currently taking some 78 percent of all of Mexico’s
agricultural exports.

Precisely because of the benefits it would bring to both the United States and
Mexico, I was a strong supporter of the NAFTA when it was debated in Congress.
I continue to believe that NAFTA is a good agreement, and I’ve consistently worked
to see that the United States abides by its NAFTA obligations. After all, a deal’s
a deal. Trade liberalization only works if all parties to an agreement fulfill their
commitments to it. Unfortunately, Mexico has increasingly refused to abide by its
international trade obligations for agricultural products under both the NAFTA and
the WTO. Mexico’s actions, and threatened actions, are causing real harm for corn,
hog, and cattle producers in my state of Iowa. U.S. producers of rice, apples, and

VerDate 11-MAY-2000 10:08 Apr 21, 2004 Jkt 092535 PO 00000 Frm 00047 Fmt 6601 Sfmt 6621 92535.000 SFINANC2 PsN: SFINANC2



44

dry beans are also suffering from Mexico’s barriers. Mexico’s actions are hurting a
remarkably broad swath of America’s agricultural sector.

Mexico is harming U.S. producers not only by impeding imports of bulk agricul-
tural products, but also by taking actions against processed agricultural products.
Perhaps most notably, Mexico has repeatedly taken steps—in violation of its inter-
national trade obligations—to restrict imports of U.S. high fructose corn syrup. Fol-
lowing the implementation of the NAFTA, Mexico was the largest export market for
U.S.-produced high fructose corn syrup. But U.S. sales were hit hard by a Mexican
antidumping order imposed against this U.S. product in 1998. The United States
challenged this order, and both NAFTA and WTO rulings determined that Mexico’s
antidumping order violated Mexico’s trade obligations. Subsequently, Mexico re-
voked its antidumping order on U.S. high fructose corn syrup.

Yet Mexico was determined, one way or another, to block access for U.S. high
fructose corn syrup. Almost two years ago, in an effort to protect its sugar industry,
Mexico imposed a tax of almost 20 percent on soft drinks containing high fructose
corn syrup. This discriminatory tax has in effect shut U.S. high fructose corn syrup
out of Mexico, thus causing great harm for the U.S. industry. It’s also hurting corn
farmers across the United States, including Iowa farmers.

Mexico’s barriers against U.S. agricultural products threaten to have profound,
and distressing, effects on U.S. trade policy. Most of U.S. agriculture was solidly be-
hind the passage of the NAFTA. But with Mexico failing to abide by many of its
NAFTA commitments, some in U.S. agriculture are beginning to question the merit
not only of the NAFTA, but also of entering into new trade agreements. If U.S. agri-
culture ceases to support trade liberalization, the entire U.S. trade agenda will be
at risk.

Recognizing the threat being posed to the U.S. trade agenda, and recognizing lost
sales being experienced by Iowa producers, I’ve worked diligently to try to persuade
Mexico to remove its barriers to imports of U.S. agricultural products. In the past
few months alone, I’ve written to Mexican officials, I’ve met with Mexican legisla-
tors, and I’ve given speeches on the floor of the U.S. Senate expressing my concerns.
In addition, with Mexico specifically in mind, this summer I introduced a special
301 for agriculture bill. I know that Administration officials have also worked hard
to see that Mexico’s trade barriers are removed, and I commend them for their
work.

Yesterday, I was pleased to learn that, after the announcement of this hearing,
the Fox Administration proposed legislation to repeal the illegal 20 percent tax on
high fructose corn syrup, and I hope that the Mexican Congress will soon pass such
legislation into law. Mexico has also terminated its antidumping order on live hogs.
These are good developments. Unfortunately, however, the high fructose corn syrup
tax remains in place, and other barriers still restrict imports of other U.S. agricul-
tural products, so there is much more to be done. Whenever possible, I will continue
to try to persuade Mexico to remove its barriers to imports of U.S. agricultural prod-
ucts. I’ll do this, in part, by advancing my special 301 for agriculture legislation,
which is cosponsored by Senator Baucus.

Specifically with regard to high fructose corn syrup, an Iowa product that is com-
pletely shut out of the Mexican market in violation of Mexico’s NAFTA and WTO
commitments, I’m contemplating taking a new course of action. If this blatantly ille-
gal tax is not lifted soon, I will be forced to consider introducing legislation which
would authorize punitive retaliatory tariffs on specific imports of Mexican agri-
culture products.

I do not make this announcement lightly. Throughout my tenure in Congress, I’ve
worked actively to reduce tariffs imposed by the United States as well as those im-
posed by other countries. But the United States has already won NAFTA and WTO
cases involving high fructose corn syrup, and Mexico continues to block imports of
this product, currently through the use of a discriminatory tax. To be blunt, Mexi-
co’s compliance with these rulings is long overdue. At some point, compensation
must be authorized.

In conclusion, I’d like to note that Mexico’s actions are harming not only U.S. pro-
ducers, but also Mexico itself. Mexico has long prided itself on following inter-
national law. Mexico’s failure to abide by its NAFTA and WTO commitments is tar-
nishing its reputation in this area. The NAFTA has resulted in increased foreign
investment in Mexico. But given Mexico’s treatment of the U.S. high fructose corn
syrup industry, an industry that invested heavily in Mexico, I’d now counsel U.S.
companies to think twice before investing in Mexico. As illustrated by this July 26th
article in The Economist, Mexico can ill-afford the economic damage which declining
foreign investment can bring. I ask that this article be placed into the record. Fi-
nally, by restricting imports of U.S. agricultural products, Mexico is driving up food
prices and thus harming its consumers.
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Of course, not every government official in Mexico is advocating such reckless eco-
nomic policies, and I commend those who are working constructively to try to re-
solve these trade issues. But, unfortunately, many others in Mexico are calling for
trade restrictions and other barriers on U.S. agriculture products purely for domes-
tic political reasons.

I want to send a message today. Mexico’s pattern of imposing barriers on imports
of U.S. agricultural products is short-sighted, ill-advised, and reckless. It jeopardizes
the strong economic relations between our two nations, undermines confidence in
the Mexican economy, harms Mexican consumers, and can lead to retaliatory meas-
ures. I hope government officials in Mexico are listening.

I stand ready and willing to work with the government of Mexico to resolve these
problems. While I am pleased to learn that there may be some movement on lifting
the clearly illegal tax on high fructose corn syrup, we need to see good faith move-
ment within the Mexican Congress on this issue, and we need to see it soon.

VerDate 11-MAY-2000 10:08 Apr 21, 2004 Jkt 092535 PO 00000 Frm 00049 Fmt 6601 Sfmt 6621 92535.000 SFINANC2 PsN: SFINANC2



46

VerDate 11-MAY-2000 10:08 Apr 21, 2004 Jkt 092535 PO 00000 Frm 00050 Fmt 6601 Sfmt 6621 92535.000 SFINANC2 PsN: SFINANC2



47

PREPARED STATEMENT OF ALLEN F. JOHNSON

Mr. Chairman and Members of the Committee, thank you for the opportunity
today to discuss with you the state of our agricultural trade relationship with Mex-
ico. The strength of the Mexican market continues to be a bright spot for U.S. agri-
culture. As the United States’ third largest export market for agricultural goods,
Mexico is a critically important trading partner for U.S. farmers and ranchers. The
reverse is true for Mexican farmers and ranchers as well, with the United States
buying 83 percent of Mexico’s agricultural exports.

Nearly 10 years ago, the North American Free Trade Agreement (NAFTA) created
the largest free-trade area in the world. It is no coincidence that the longest period
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of economic growth in U.S. history came in the aftermath of the NAFTA and the
WTO Agreements. NAFTA has delivered on opening markets, expanding trade,
stimulating economic growth and investment, and boosting overall strength and
competitiveness of North America’s economies and producers.

U.S. farmers and ranchers have been beneficiaries of NAFTA’s success. U.S. corn
exports to Mexico rocketed 750% in the ten year period from 1993, the year prior
to NAFTA’s implementation in 1994. U.S. beef exports climbed 430 percent in that
same period, with soy bean and rice exports nearly doubling, pork exports climbing
188 percent, and apple exports up 50 percent. U.S. agricultural exports to Mexico
in 2002 reached a record high of $7.3 billion double our export value to Mexico the
year before NAFTA’s implementation. Record values of U.S. exports to Mexico in
2002 included bulk agricultural goods such as wheat and rice; intermediate agricul-
tural goods such as soybean oil and planting seeds; and consumer-oriented agricul-
tural products such as meat and processed fruits and vegetables. U.S. investment
in Mexico’s food industry rose to $5.7 billion in 2000 (latest data available) with
Mexico now the second largest destination for U.S. companies investing in this sec-
tor.

Mexico has also benefited greatly from the NAFTA. Our imports of agricultural
goods from Mexico also doubled since 1993, totaling a record $5.5 billion in 2002.
Total Mexican agricultural production increased by 50 percent from 1993 to 2001,
in large part due to the U.S. appetite for its products. Fresh vegetables account for
approximately 30 percent of the value of total Mexican exports to the United States.
Other significant Mexican exports to the United States include coffee, live animals,
beer, and fresh and processed fruits and vegetables.

NAFTA reached an important milestone on January 1, 2003. In accordance with
NAFTA, the United States and Mexico eliminated most remaining duties on agricul-
tural imports. Mexican tariffs remain on dry beans, corn, sugar and orange juice.
The United States maintains tariffs on frozen concentrate orange juice, peanuts,
sugar, and some horticultural products. These tariffs are scheduled to be phased out
by January 1, 2008.

In Mexico, the elimination of duties coupled with the negative perception of U.S.
farm subsidies created significant pressure in 2002 on the Mexican government to
take action to support and protect Mexican farmers against agricultural imports
from the United States. To help offset this pressure, the United States government
was proactive in a coordinated approach to dispel the negative myths of NAFTA and
the Farm Bill and support the Fox Administration in its rejection of demands to re-
negotiate the NAFTA. In addition, U.S. Trade Representative Robert Zoellick and
Secretary Ann Veneman created a Consultative Committee on Agriculture in 2002
with their Mexican counterparts to establish a mechanism to address and resolve
trade irritants, especially during Mexico’s transition to duty-free trade. We continue
our active engagement to resolve problems and highlight the benefits of NAFTA
with the Mexican government, theMexican Congress, and the Mexican public, par-
ticularly as we approach the tenth anniversary of NAFTA.

In any large and growing trade relationship there will be challenges. Our trade
with Mexico is no exception. In fact, the trade problems we have had in agriculture,
particularly over the last two years, have been significant. This Administration has
tackled these problems aggressively and is actively working to resolve them. In
April 2003, as we continued to experience increasing blockages to U.S. agricultural
exports, USDA officials and I went to Mexico to lay down a marker. Either the
United States and Mexico started resolving our trade problems, or our trade rela-
tionship would quickly deteriorate. We have started seeing some improvements. I
would like to take the opportunity to highlight our work done in close cooperation
with U.S. industry in a number of key areas.

Dry Beans
Under NAFTA, Mexico maintains a tariff rate quota, administered through an

auctioned permit system, on U.S. and Canadian dry beans. Upon entering office,
this Administration was quick to engage the Mexican government to resolve a long-
standing problem with Mexico’s import permit system. We now have a predictable
and transparent system for awarding the permits. However, last year Mexico com-
pletely closed the border to all imported dry beans, blatantly protecting its pro-
ducers. We were quick to challenge the Mexican government, raising the problem
bilaterally at all levels of government as well as in international organizations. We
achieved a break-through in April when USDA officials and I went to Mexico result-
ing in a reopening of the market in May.
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Poultry
One reason for the spate of recent problems in U.S./Mexico agricultural trade rela-

tions is that the structure of Mexico’s agriculture system has not adequately
transitioned to dutyfree trade. In the case of poultry, for example, our imports to
Mexico faced prohibitive duties until 2002, so little adjustment in Mexico took place
for the first 8 years the agreement was in place. Mexican poultry producers were
late in preparing for free trade in 2003 and sought trade remedy action against U.S.
exports of one product, chicken leg quarters. The Mexican poultry industry sought
relief from the Mexican government and we agreed to negotiate a safeguard only
for chicken leg quarters. U.S. industry fully supported this decision. In July, the
U.S. and Mexican governments concluded negotiations establishing such a safe-
guard, one which allows for significant market access for U.S. poultry and export
growth to Mexico’s market. The agreement expires on December 31, 2007, and in-
cludes Mexican guarantees not to impose or maintain certain other barriers to U.S.
poultry.
Rice

Mexico is the largest export market for U.S. rice. In 2002, Mexico imposed anti-
dumping duties on U.S. long-grain milled and semi-milled white rice, which com-
prise approximately 20 percent of U.S. rice exports to Mexico. Because we believe
that Mexico’s antidumping order on U.S. rice is inconsistent with WTO rules, we
requested consultations under the WTO. We held the consultations on July 31 and
August 1. Although the consultations were informative, they did not resolve our con-
cerns. Therefore, we have decided to request the formation of a WTO dispute settle-
ment panel to review the Mexican antidumping order, as well as certain provisions
of Mexico’s antidumping law. We expect that the panel will be formed in November.
Beef

U.S. and Mexican beef and cattle industries are increasingly integrated, with ben-
efits to producers, processors and consumers in both countries. Despite these mutual
benefits, the Mexican beef industry requested the imposition of an antidumping
order on U.S. beef, and the Mexican authorities imposed such an order in 1999. (Un-
like with rice, however, U.S. beef exports have continued to increase.)

We requested and held WTO consultations on the beef order in conjunction with
those on the rice order. We are evaluating the results of those consultations, and
we will be deciding shortly whether to proceed to request a panel. Somewhat related
to the U.S. government’s case, several U.S. beef exporters challenged the beef anti-
dumping order under Chapter 19 of the NAFTA. The Chapter 19 panel, however,
has continued to delay a decision, which is now not expected until October 29.

We also understand that the Mexican beef industry has requested a global safe-
guard against all imports of beef. We have warned the Mexican government not to
take such an action. We do not believe that Mexico could justify the imposition of
such a measure under WTO rules. Further, under NAFTA, Mexico would be obliged
to provide acceptable trade compensation to the United States. If trade compensa-
tion cannot be agreed upon, the United States would have the right to retaliate and
suspend concessions. We will challenge Mexico if we do not believe they are acting
consistent with WTO or NAFTA obligations.
Pork

We are also actively working to prevent potential actions that Mexico may take
on exports of U.S. pork. In May, we finally succeeded in getting Mexico to rescind
a dumping duty on smaller sized live swine. However, a bigger issue is the threat
of antidumping duties on U.S. pork, specifically hams. We believe that Mexico’s Jan-
uary 2003 initiation of a pork dumping investigation violated WTO rules, and we
question the statistics being used by the Mexican government to determine the level
of imports. We have engaged the Mexican government to obtain an extension on
making a decision on the petition, to resolve differences on trade statistics and to
seek alternatives to trade restrictive measures. Mexico’s pork industry has very
competitive players, but also a large number of small producers who may not be
competitive. To enhance the competitiveness of Mexico’s pork industry, however, is
a long term solution, in which theU.S. government and U.S. pork industry are will-
ing to cooperate. We are now trying to find ways to bridge the short and long term
gap to ensure trade continues to flow.
Sweeteners

No commodity has been as unjustly treated by Mexico as our high fructose corn
syrup (HFCS) producers. First subject to a dumping order later ruled illegal by the
WTO, then subject to an arbitrary quota and now effectively banned by a discrimi-
natory tax on its biggest end use, soft drinks, HFCS is not realizing the benefits
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of the NAFTA. It has long been my top priority with Mexico to end this very unfor-
tunate state of affairs.

As I noted was the case with poultry, the root cause of this situation is the fact
that the transition provided by the NAFTA for sweetener trade has never properly
begun. Today, it is less important to apportion blame for that fact than to try to
find a way forward. Our corn growers and corn refiners, along with U.S. cane and
beet sugar producers and refiners, U.S. sugar users, and the governments of Mexico
and the United States recognize that our shared interests are best served by reach-
ing agreement to permit integration of the markets to begin, and to do so in a way
that is sensitive to affected industries.

The incredible patience and flexibility shown by our HFCS producers does have
its limits, as, frankly, does this Administration’s. I believe we have an opportunity
in the coming weeks to resolve this dispute and see HFCS exports to Mexico re-
sume. However, Mexican sugar producers and the Mexican Congress, which must
rescind the beverage tax, must understand their own interests are best served
through negotiations as well. We seek a fair, balanced and sustainable realization
of the NAFTA’s comprehensive and ambitious goal for agricultural trade, and will
work hard and in good faith to reach agreement this fall.

However, our HFCS industry has been denied its rights too long. We hope the
Mexican agricultural sector realizes the risks it faces if we cannot resolve the mat-
ter through negotiations.
Apples

USTR is also working to regain our export market in Mexico for U.S. apples. In
1998, U.S. apple shippers entered into a suspension agreement avoiding the poten-
tial imposition of a 101 percent dumping duty. Despite our efforts, Mexican apple
growers persuaded its government to revoke the suspension agreement in 2002, and
impose dumping duties of up to 49% on U.S. apples in August 2002. Our industry
has been fully engaged, with our help and support, to negotiate a new suspension
agreement. I am cautiously optimistic that we will succeed, and we are working vig-
orously to be able to increase U.S. apple exports to levels experienced prior to the
antidumping order.
Conclusion

We are making progress to resolve a number of our bilateral trade problems with
Mexico, but we obviously have more to do. We will continue working to ensure that
the Mexican market remains open despite political pressures from Mexican farmers,
and we will defend U.S. interests if Mexico violates its international trade obliga-
tions. Mexico is a valuable trading and hemispheric partner, and U.S. farmers have
benefited from that partnership. Our goal is to strengthen that partnership as we
move closer to tariff free trade as promised by NAFTA.

RESPONSES TO QUESTIONS FROM SENATOR BUNNING

Question 1. Mr. Johnson, this issue is slightly off the direct topic of agriculture
trade, but it is of utmost importance to many of my constituents so I would appre-
ciate any insight that you might be in a position to share.

I was extremely alarmed by the Mexican government’s recent announcement that
it intends, effective January 2004, to ban shipments of bulk tequila to the United
States and elsewhere. It is an understatement that this action will seriously disrupt
trade and force the closure of certain bottling facilities, possibly including a new bot-
tling plant in Kentucky. In my view, this would also be a clear-cut violation of a
number of Mexico’s NAFTA and WTO obligations.

I commend the administration for working so quickly when this issue first came
up in early August to secure a 60-day postponement of the official announcement—
until October 18. This gave our industry some welcome breathing room. But I un-
derstand that certain companies in Mexico are lobbying hard to ensure that this
new ban will go into effect, and our industry tells me that, despite their efforts to
engage with the Mexican government during this period, there have been no discus-
sions.

Could you please share the game plan of the Administration for ensuring that this
60-day informal consultation period will actually result in consultations with the in-
dustry and the U.S. government? In addition, what should we be doing to help en-
sure that this proposed ban on bulk shipments of tequila never goes into force?
Could you also address what the U.S. government can do to put this issue, which
keeps popping up every three years or so, to rest?

Answer. We share your concern that the proposed standard would disrupt tequila
trade in North America, and would do so unnecessarily in light of the extensive
measures already in place to ensure the quality of tequila. As soon as we heard
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about the proposed measure, we took action. USTR convened a meeting with indus-
try and, working with our embassy in Mexico City, transmitted our strong concern
about the draft standard. That action resulted in the postponement of the planned
signing ceremony and the creation of the 60-day consultation period.

We have been urging Mexico to hold a meeting where all interested U.S. stake-
holders would be permitted to express their views. We have also been working close-
ly with Canada, which also has companies that import bulk tequila. At the recent
meeting of the NAFTA Free Trade Commission (the ministers for trade from each
of the three NAFTA countries) in Montreal on October 7, the United States and
Canada again pressed the Mexicans to commit to a meeting for industry representa-
tives and government officials. Mexican Secretary Canales agreed to such a meeting,
scheduled for October 27, in Guadalajara. USTR will continue to work to see that
the proposed measure does not enter into force in its current form.

The NAFTA (Annex 313) recognizes tequila as a distinctive product of Mexico, ob-
ligating the United States and Canada not to permit the sale of any product as te-
quila unless it has been manufactured in Mexico in accordance with the laws and
regulations of Mexico governing the manufacture of tequila. The Government of
Mexico is fiercely protective of tequila and, in the past, has not hesitated to act to
protect tequila from perceived threats to its reputation. The U.S. government will
work to ensure that any actions taken by Mexico are consistent with its inter-
national obligations.

Question 2. Mr. Johnson, I assume that your office is familiar with the Mexican
antidumping case against U.S. beef exports. In that case, it is my understanding
that Mexico took action contrary to the WTO Antidumping Agreement against our
beef exporters that severely limited their access to the Mexican market. Specifically,
Mexico imposed the highest available all others duty rate against exporters who did
not participate in the investigation, limited U.S. exports of no-roll beef to that which
could only be exported within 30 days of slaughter, and imposed antidumping duties
against a single exporter that proved beyond a doubt, and as recognized by the Sec-
retary of the Economy in Mexico, that it was not dumping. I also understand that
prior to beginning WTO consultations with Mexico this year, we attempted to re-
solve the matter through informal negotiations for over a year.

In the ongoing WTO consultations between the U.S. and Mexico on these issues,
what has been Mexico’s response to our negotiators in seeking resolution of these
matters, in particular the use of phytosanitary measures in a dumping action to
limit U.S. exports and the imposition of a duty against an exporter who even the
Mexican Government declared not to be dumping?

Answer. Although the consultations helped answer some questions raised by the
United States, not all concerns were resolved. To clarify, however, Mexico’s anti-
dumping duties are unrelated to any phytosanitary measure. We are concerned
about Mexico’s antidumping order on three primary issues:

1. First, for all U.S. packers exporting to Mexico, product that is more than 30
days old and/or not graded as USDA Select or Choice is subject to the higher, all
others duty rates ($.80/kg for bone-in beef and $.63/kg for boneless beef). Product
that is graded USDA Prime or certified by USDA as Angus Beef is subject to the
individual rates calculated for some U.S. packers. It became evident during our
WTO consultations that there is no legitimate basis for these limitations and that
the limitations are WTO-inconsistent.

2. Second, large U.S. packers who submitted data to Economia during the inves-
tigation received individual rates that were relatively low, with several companies
receiving zero rates. Smaller U.S. packers who did NOT originally submit data, as
well as new entrants to the market, are subject to the all others rate. Mexico’s
methodology for calculating the all other’s rate appears to be WTO-inconsistent.

3. Third, one company, an exporter, has complained that it received an individual
rate of zero, but that was limited to certain product types (i.e., not more than 30
days old and grade USDA Select or Choice) and to certain producer sources included
in the calculation of the zero rate. Later, a circumvention order limited its producer
sources further, even though it was found to be not guilty of circumvention. Judging
from the information we gathered during our consultations, at least some of the lim-
itations that Mexico is applying to this company are WTO-inconsistent.

Question 3. Has Mexico given any reason for these actions taken against our beef
exporters? If so, what are those reasons and the basis under the WTO for taking
such actions?

Answer. WTO members have the right to impose antidumping duties when prod-
ucts are dumped into the importing members markets and where importing mem-
bers’ domestic industry is injured. The WTO rules describing WTO members rights
and obligations are in the WTO Antidumping Agreement. Mexico conducted an in-
vestigation as to whether U.S. beef was dumped in Mexico and whether injury to
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the Mexican industry occurred. In 2000, the Government of Mexico issued a positive
determination that dumping and injury did occur, which was published in the Diario
Official, Mexico’s official government publication.

Question 4. Have our negotiators advised Mexico that if consultations do not re-
sult in resolution that we will indeed request a panel? And, when do we expect to
request a panel to resolve these issues?

Answer. Yes, we have informed the Mexican government that if consultations do
not resolve our concerns, that the U.S. government will request a WTO dispute set-
tlement panel. Consultations were held July 31 and August 1. We are currently con-
sulting with the U.S. industry on next steps.

Somewhat related to the U.S. government’s case, several U.S. beef exporters chal-
lenged the beef antidumping order under Chapter 19 of the NAFTA. The Chapter
19 panel, however, has continued to delay a decision, which is now not expected
until October 29.

PREPARED STATEMENT OF MICHAEL W. JORGENSON

Mr. Chairman, members of the Committee, I am Mike Jorgenson, President and
Chief Executive Officer of Roquette America, Inc. and the Immediate Past Chairman
of the Corn Refiners Association.

The Corn Refiners Association represents the corn wet milling industry and its
member companies, which process corn into a number of products for use in food
and industrial applications, including starches, corn oil, feed ingredients, food addi-
tives and ethanol. We are the makers of high fructose corn syrup—a nutritive
sweetener that is found in many processed foods and beverages. In fact, half of the
sweeteners used in the United States are derived from corn. The sweetener indus-
try, which is comprised of HFCS and cane and beet sugar, provides 370,000 jobs
for the American economy. The majority of these jobs, 226,000, are generated
from the corn sweetener industry.

Our industry has been embroiled in a trade dispute with Mexico for more
than seven years on high fructose corn syrup. This sweetener dispute and
the resulting actions taken against our industry by Mexico has exacted a
heavy toll on the corn refiners—jobs have been lost, plant capacity has
been idled, and significant losses in investment have occurred. Most re-
cently and most damaging, we have been completely denied access to our
top export Mexico for more than 21 months now. This is an untenable situa-
tion that cannot be allowed to continue. Every effort must be made to bring an end
to this industry crippling dispute.

Our industry strongly supports trade liberalization and fought hard to secure
Trade Promotion Authority for the president. We support the North American Free
Trade Agreement (NAFTA) and truly believed in the promise that it held for our
industry. In fact, we put ‘‘our money where our mouth is’’ with respect to the
NAFTA. Our industry invested in the U.S. and in Mexico to meet the ‘‘new de-
mands’’ of the Mexican market—the highest per-capita consumer of soft drinks in
the world and a large and growing market for sweeteners—only to see that market
unfairly and illegally denied to us.

Mexico is a natural market for our corn sweetener HFCS. In fact, Mexico is a
market with an estimated long-term potential of two million metric tons of
HFCS. Two million metric tons of HFCS equates to more than 133 million
bushels of corn grown on over 945 thousand acres annually. And that pro-
duction opportunity has been lost for America’s corn farmers and our re-
finers.
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Our industry should be well on its way to reaching that two million metric ton
potential in Mexico. Shortly after the NAFTA was implemented, we witnessed the
beginnings of successful market access to Mexico when we shipped 150,000 metric
tons in 1996 and 337,000 metric tons of HFCS in 1997. The process of market driv-
en North American sweetener market integration—as the NAFTA had envisioned—
had begun. And then our troubles began and have only intensified since.

In 1997, Mexico, unable to ship its cane sugar that was being displaced by com-
petitive HFCS in the Mexican soft drink industry, took the U.S. corn refining indus-
try ‘‘hostage.’’ It was at that moment in time that the origins of this dispute became
very clear to us all. As you know, the United States signed the so-called NAFTA
side letter on sugar and incorporated its elements within the overall implementing
package for the NAFTA. The Mexican government, however, never formally signed
nor did the Mexican Senate ratify the side letter. Consequently, Mexico continues
to assert that the original NAFTA governs trade in sweeteners between our two
countries. Mexico even started a NAFTA dispute settlement case on this matter.
Therefore, there is no bilateral agreement that governs Mexican sugar access into
the United States, which has ricocheted onto our exports of HFCS flowing south.

The original NAFTA and the side letter differ in several ways. Most importantly,
the original NAFTA allows Mexico to ship all of its surplus sugar to the United
States once Mexico has been deemed to be a net surplus producer of sugar for two
years. That condition was met in 1997, by the way, the year that our dispute with
Mexico began. The side letter, conversely, capped Mexico’s access into the United
States at 250,000 metric tons and stipulated that Mexico could only ship the equiva-
lent of its net surplus sugar production up to the maximum 250,000 metric tons.
The concept of unfettered access for all of Mexico’s surplus production was not incor-
porated in the side letter.

Just as our HFCS exports were on an upward trajectory into Mexico, the net sur-
plus producer condition was triggered by Mexico and the ‘‘perfect storm’’ slammed
the U.S. corn refining industry.

The first line of assault on our HFCS exports began with an illegal antidumping
investigation launched by the Mexican government in 1997. Within a matter of
months, Mexico imposed preliminary and ultimately final antidumping duties that
significantly curtailed our industry’s HFCS exports to Mexico and shut out entirely
some of our member companies. We ‘‘played by the rules’’ and challenged Mexico’s
antidumping investigation in both the World Trade Organization and the NAFTA
dispute settlement mechanisms. Our industry made history by employing these two
dispute settlement systems concurrently—and winning our case against Mexico in
both trade forums. In fact, we won five separate WTO and NAFTA panel rulings
against Mexico over the course of four long and arduous years.

Mexico, unfortunately, has become a frequent user of antidumping investigations
to thwart politically sensitive imports, and often without regard for its international
obligations. Our industry was an initial ‘‘victim’’ and now—sad to say—ours is a
common story as some of my fellow panelists will note today. The strongest NAFTA
and trade agreement supporters in U.S. agriculture that became the ‘‘export en-
gines’’ for our sector by shipping increasing quantities to Mexico have seen their
trade with that country severely threatened or cut off altogether as in our case.
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This has been acutely damaging for our industry and others precisely because the
NAFTA helped create large markets. Mexico is now the second largest U.S. agricul-
tural market overall, but it is certain to diminish in importance with the plethora
of trade problems now underway. Increasingly larger portions of net farm income
and agribusiness revenues have become dependent on foreign markets. So, when the
rules are broken or ignored, the damage is that much more severe and the political
backlash against new trade agreements mounts.

But, despite Mexico’s illegal antidumping duties on our HFCS exports, our prod-
uct was still competitive in the Mexican marketplace and strongly demanded by the
Mexican soft drink bottlers. The dumping duties on our HFCS shipments caused our
exports to plummet to a plateau of 250,000 metric tons from 1998 onward. In an
attempt to further thwart the already diminished trade that we garnered during
that period, the Mexican government in 1998 entered into a collusive agreement
with the Mexican soft drink bottlers designed to cap the HFCS market. Subse-
quently, the Corn Refiners Association filed a 301 petition with the U.S. government
to challenge the illegal actions of the

Mexican government and encourage the U.S. government to try to resolve the
problem. That petition was accepted by the U.S. Trade Representative and discus-
sions with Mexico were pursued in an effort to root out these discriminatory and
unfair actions. Again, our industry utilized the trade laws to pursue its interests.

By the end of 2001 and four years after our efforts began, it became apparent that
Mexico had reached the end of the rope on its illegal anti-dumping measures. As
a result of our WTO and NAFTA challenges, Mexico had no choice but to lift its
antidumping duties on our HFCS exports. That fact did not stop Mexico, however.
And what happened next may be the start of a troubling pattern that does not bode
well for industries that are under the gun of Mexican antidumping investigations
that are not in compliance with international trade obligations.

Mexico has demonstrated an uncanny ability to substitute one illegal measure for
another. In our case, just as the antidumping duties were to come off, the Mexican
congress passed a law in the middle of the night on January 1, 2002 that instituted
a 20 percent tax on all beverages sold in Mexico that are not sweetened with its
own cane sugar. This highly discriminatory tax was aimed squarely at our HFCS
exports and the production of HFCS by U.S. owned plants in Mexico.

The so-called soda tax shut down our top export market overnight. And that was
nearly two years ago. Never before in recent U.S. history has an industry
been shut out of its top export market for this extensive period of time. It
is a dangerous situation to let fester—and one that severely harms our in-
dustry. If left to stand, it invites similar activities against other competitive
U.S. industries.

The results of the soda tax are not all positive for Mexico either. Mexico is experi-
encing record high sugar prices and its sweetener consuming industries are paying
dearly, with some threatening to leave Mexico to avoid the price squeeze. These in-
dustries are demanding access to more sweetener, which our industry is perfectly
positioned to supply. But, to add additional insult to injury, Mexico is now importing
in excess of 120,000 metric tons of sugar to make up for the sugar shortage in its
domestic market. In addition, the entire investment climate in Mexico has now been
called into question.

What can be done to resolve this interminable sweetener dispute with Mexico?
There are two paths to a resolution, one is a pro-trade solution that involves a nego-
tiated settlement with Mexico on sweeteners. This approach is a win-win for all par-
ties and one that we wholeheartedly support. In that regard, we are working with
the U.S. government and other segments of the U.S. sweetener industry to explore
options for a proposed negotiated settlement.

The other path involves retaliation for Mexico’s discriminatory and abusive ac-
tions that fly in the face of its international obligations—in essence a trade war. We
believe that path will become necessary if Mexico does not return to the negotiating
table in the very near term and work in earnest to find a quick and meaningful
solution to this impasse.

We applaud the leadership efforts of Chairman Grassley in calling this hearing
and . working diligently to resolve the sweetener dispute with Mexico. Resolution
of this interminable, and very devastating situation with our most important trade
partner is our industry’s top trade priority.

We look forward to working with you Mr. Chairman, and your colleagues in both
the Senate and the House to resolve this dispute once and for all. Every effort must
be taken—if necessary, the ‘‘gloves must come off’’—to bring an end to one of the
longest and most complex problems in our agricultural trade relationship with Mex-
ico.
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RESPONSE TO A QUESTION FROM SENATOR BAUCUS

Question. Are the U.S. corn and sugar industries prepared to seek a solution that
provides for a balanced North American sweetener market while maintaining the
integrity of the respective commodity programs?

Answer. The corn refining industry has long sought, and continues to seek, an in-
tegrated North American sweetener market solution that balances the interests of
the stakeholder industries and is consistent with U.S. law and policy.

The corn refining industry’s paramount interest is in re-opening the Mexican mar-
ketplace—our top export market—which has been now completely closed for nearly
two years. This is an unprecedented situation that cannot be allowed to continue
without an appropriate response. As was noted in my testimony, we believe every
effort should be made—including retaliation, if necessary—by every branch of the
U.S. government to encourage Mexico to immediately lift the discriminatory tax on
beverages not sweetened with cane sugar.

At the same time, we urge a negotiated solution that also precludes Mexico from
undertaking any additional steps that would unfairly circumscribe access to its
sweetener market for our high fructose corn syrup exports. We seek your support,
and that of other Senators, to achieve this important objective. Our industry has
borne the brunt of this terrible impasse with Mexico for seven years, at great cost
to our industry.

PREPARED STATEMENT OF HON. BLANCHE L. LINCOLN

Thank you, Mr. Chairman for holding this important hearing to address specific
concerns with one of our largest agriculture trading partners. Mexico.

For Arkansas, Mexico has presented enormous export opportunities for our com-
modities.

This has especially been true for the rice industry who has seen exports increase
from 146,000 metric tons, before the signing of NAFTA, to over 700,000 metric tons
today.

Unfortunately, just as we are beginning to experience the full benefits of this
agreement the Mexican government has now taken unsubstantiated action by im-
posing a duty in excess of 10% on long grain milled rice.

This punitive action requires a swift resolution and while I am pleased to see that
Amb. Zoellick has already taken the necessary action to address this situation I will
not be satisfied until it is completely resolved.

It is my belief that the fate of future agreements rest on our countries ability to
resolve disputes within existing ones.

It is imperative that our government use the resources at our disposal to resolve
disputes in a timely manner to ensure our producers faith in the rules based sys-
tems that our free trade agreements create.

This is particularly true in the aftermath of the failed WTO ministerial meeting
just a few weeks ago.
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With the focus now shifted to our ongoing bilateral negotiations, we must show
success in our existing agreements.

We must show that while disputes are sometimes unavoidable they do not have
to be insurmountable.

In the last year, we can point to instances within the poultry industry were bar-
riers to poultry exports into Mexico have largely been overcome.

While a few issues in this dispute still persist, which I will address specifically
with Mr. Johnson shortly or in writing, this is an example where swift action on
behalf of our domestic industries can have desired results.

As a supporter of free but fair trade, I again thank the chairman for this oppor-
tunity and look forward to working with him to ensure that our trading partners
live up to their end of these agreements.

PREPARED STATEMENT OF RON LITTERER

Good morning. Chairman Grassley, Ranking Member Baucus and members of the
Committee. My name is Ron Litterer and I am a corn farmer from Greene, Iowa.
I am a board member of the Iowa Corn Growers Association and Chairman of the
Public Policy Action Team for the National Corn Growers Association. I would like
to thank the Committee for giving me the opportunity to testify today regarding ag-
ricultural trade barriers in Mexico. Today’s hearing is very timely, and I commend
the Chairman and the Committee for convening it.

The National Corn Growers Association (NCGA) was founded in 1957 and rep-
resents more than 32,600 dues-paying corn growers from 48 states. The Association
also represents the interests of more than 350,000 farmers who contribute to corn
checkoff programs in 19 states.

NCGA’s mission is to create opportunities for corn growers in a changing world,
and to enhance corn’s profitability and use. Trade is vital to the future of corn grow-
ers as we search for new markets, providing grain that is more abundant and of
better quality.

One out of every five rows of U.S. corn is exported, and our producers also export
value-added corn and co-products. In 2002, the United States exported 47 million
metric tones of corn, with a value of $4.8 billion. This corn represents about 20 per-
cent of total U.S. production, and the U.S. accounted for nearly 57 percent of world-
wide production last year. Our two closest competitors in the international market-
place are Argentina and China, with 14 and 17 percent of world production respec-
tively.

More than any other time in the past, corn producers operate in a competitive
international marketplace. Free trade agreements have never been more essential
to the continued success of our industry. NCGA supports trade agreements that will
open markets for U.S. farmers and improve market development throughout the
world. Our organization has supported every trade agreement presented to Congress
and lobbied vigorously for passage of the North American Free Trade Agreement
(NAFTA) and Trade Promotion Authority.

It is unfortunate that I must testify regarding Mexican barriers to U.S. agricul-
tural exports. Mexico is our second largest trading partner. In 1994, the year
NAFTA was enacted, corn exports to Mexico totaled 3 million metric tones, but last
year, Mexico imported 5.3 million metric tones of bulk corn. In less than ten years,
Mexico has increased its imports of bulk corn from the United States by 57 percent.
Mexico needs to import increasingly higher amounts of grain to meet its growing
demand for livestock production, which is brought about by rising income levels and
the demand for more protein to improve diets. Ordinarily we would consider this
a profound success in terms of bilateral trade relations. However, recent events give
us some pause and make us question the long-term stability of the Mexican market.
High Fructose Corn Syrup

For the past seven years, corn growers have been part of an ongoing dispute be-
tween the United States and Mexico regarding sugar and high fructose corn syrup
(HFCS). For nearly two years, exports of HFCS to Mexico have been virtually elimi-
nated due to an illegal soda tax passed by the Mexican Congress late in 2001.

Much like bulk corn, upon implementation of NAFTA, corn refiners started to ex-
perience successful market access to Mexico, shipping 150,000 metric tones of HFCS
in 1996 and 337,000 metric tones of HFCS in 1997. The subsequent controversy sur-
rounding the sugar provisions of NAFTA and the ‘‘side letter’’ embroiled the corn
industry in a series of events resulting in no access to the Mexican market. Due
to this predicament, producers lose the demand for 133,200 bushels of corn each
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year, the equivalent of 945,700 acres of production and over $300,000 in annual corn
sales.

The National Corn Growers Association has been working closely with the Corn
Refiners Association (CRA), the United States Trade Representative (USTR), the
Department of Agriculture (USDA) and Congress to find a resolution to this prob-
lem. Mr. Chairman, your involvement and interest in this matter has been invalu-
able in moving all sides towards a common position and hopefully an eventual reso-
lution.

In the past several weeks, leadership from NCGA, CRA and the sugar industry
have been meeting to develop new ideas on how to help the U.S. Government re-
solve the on-going sweetener dispute with Mexico. We hope this alliance will allow
all three parties realize the benefits of NAFTA. We are hopeful our dialogue can
resolve this ongoing and very complicated issue. However, it is undeniable that this
problem has had a corrosive effect on the mindset of corn producers regarding the
benefits of trade agreements. It is important we resolve the sweetener issue as soon
as possible. In order to promote new trade accords in the countryside, we must show
our constituents and grassroots membership that our trading partners are adhering
to existing agreements.
White Corn

While the benefits of NAFTA are clear on both sides of the border, free trade does
not come about without some adjustment. Reducing tariffs and opening borders pro-
vide companies certain incentives to relocate in order to achieve lower input costs
and maximize returns. Mr. Chairman, you know this situation first hand as fac-
tories in Iowa have closed and moved to Mexico. However, NAFTA provides both
our countries the opportunity to maximize on our comparative advantages and grow
economically at a faster rate than we would have without the agreement.

As a corn grower and an agricultural producer, I know that our domestic industry
can produce food and fiber of higher quality and at a lower cost than any where
else in the world. For this reason, NAFTA and agreements like it are enthusiasti-
cally endorsed by farmers. However, in recent years, as the United States lowers
tariffs and opens our borders to industrial goods once produced here at home, our
trading partners are finding it difficult to follow suit and fulfill their commitments
in various agricultural commodities.

Under NAFTA, corn is one of the last commodities to experience tariff elimi-
nation, and as a result, corn did not experience the same threats of anti-dumping
cases or disruptions at the border until very recently.

Last spring, after months of demonstrations, debates, and meetings, the Govern-
ment of Mexico and Mexican producer groups signed the National Agreement on Ag-
riculture (NAA). The Agreement provides for an emergency fund of $260 million to
address a wide range of structural issues in Mexico’s rural areas. In addition, the
Agreement calls for an analysis of the affects of NAFTA and the United States
Farm Bill on Mexican agriculture, suspends the issuance of import permits for white
corn except in times of short supply, and calls for immediate consultations with the
United States and Canada to establish a permanent import control mechanism for
white corn and dry beans. The agreement also encourages the establishment of do-
mestic production contracts to reduce dependence on U.S. yellow corn imports.

While taking these developments seriously, we also perceived the NAA as a polit-
ical response by the Fox Administration to increasing domestic pressures leading up
to their congressional elections in July. Since the election we have heard of no addi-
tional action regarding white corn exports from the United States.

The National Corn Growers Association urged the Bush Administration and Con-
gress not to renegotiate NAFTA and to work towards its full implementation. Like
many of the other commodities at this table, we believe renegotiation of NAFTA in
this context would be unwise and unproductive for both countries.

It is important to point out that the United States is a residual supplier of white
corn to Mexico and only does so when Mexican stocks are in short supply. For the
past seven years, however, Mexico has been the largest buyer of U.S. white corn.
Depending on market conditions, white corn represents 10 to 20 percent of U.S. corn
exports to Mexico. Although white corn is a small segment of overall corn produc-
tion, it provides U.S. growers with a valuable way to diversify farm production. Fur-
thermore, we fear that disruptions of white corn shipments to Mexico could be a
precursor to disruptions of yellow corn shipments, which are already being dis-
cussed. The lack of action to date may be good news or may be the calm before the
storm. Either way, if the underlying cause of farmer discontent in Mexico is left un-
resolved, we will have more significant trade disruptions in the future.

Mexico is experiencing many of the same challenges we face here in the United
States in farm country. I believe rural development and the ability of farmers to
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remain profitable is at the very core of the agricultural problems we are discussing
today. It would be in our best interests to work cooperatively with Mexican producer
groups to find ways to maximize our comparative advantages on both sides of the
border in the ultimate pursuit of maintaining profitable and vibrant agricultural
sectors. Likewise, I would encourage Congress and the Administration to continue
facilitating discussions with the Mexican Government to find additional ways to uti-
lize governmental institutions to alleviate poverty and promote economic develop-
ment in Mexico.
OXFAM

While free and fair trade promotes positive economic development, this premise
is by no means universally accepted. Groups such as OXFAM International and
Greenpeace are waging a campaign against free trade agreements between devel-
oped and developing countries. NAFTA is one of the targets. These groups are in
many ways directly responsible for the recent collapse of negotiations at the 5th
Ministerial Conference of the World Trade Organization (WTO) in Cancun, Mexico.
The poisonous rhetoric spread by these groups encouraged developing countries to
walk away from the negotiations.

Last month, OXFAM International released a report entitled ‘‘Dumping without
Borders: How U.S. Agricultural Policies Are Destroying the Livelihoods of Mexican
Corn Farmers.’’ Amid other false claims, the authors claim Mexico’s 10,000-year her-
itage of corn production is being destroyed because free trade rules with the United
States have been rigged for the past 10 years. The report, however, lacks a funda-
mental understanding of the U.S.-Mexico coarse grains trade, uses inaccurate data
for current domestic support, and uses sloppy methodologies for analysis.

First, trade rules are not slanted in our favor. Since the beginning of the Fox Ad-
ministration, Mexico has had a specific tariff line for white corn for human con-
sumption, and it retains the authority to limit yellow corn imports through tariff
rate quotas (TRQ) as well. In addition, Mexico can charge a prohibitive duty of 90.8
percent on corn above the TRQ but has chosen not to do so.

Furthermore, Mexico is unable to be self sufficient in yellow corn production. For
example, Mexican corn production has flattened at about 19 million metric tones for
the past decade, with yields averaging only 40 bushels per acre compared to 140
bushels per acre in the United States. At the same time, however, a growing live-
stock industry in Mexico has helped more than double the demand for yellow corn
for feed use to over 10 million metric tones annually. Pork production in Mexico has
increased from 870,000 metric tones in 1993 to over 1 million metric tones in 2002,
with poultry production increasing even more substantially from 1.37 million metric
tones in 1993 to 2.2 million metric tones in 2002. Under NAFTA, U.S. corn exports
provided inputs to Mexico’s livestock sector at competitive prices. OXFAM barely ac-
knowledges this point through a foot note at the end of the report.

The report also relies on data from non-official sources and uses subjective anal-
ysis masked as an objective study. The report confuses measurement units (com-
paring tons to kilograms) while selecting a single year for its entire set of data rath-
er a more comprehensive look at the statistics. In addition, the use of anecdotal evi-
dence is meant to elicit an emotional response rather than discover the real cause
of rural poverty in Mexico.

Finally, OXFAM ignores issues such as weak property rights, land fragmentation,
and the lack of rural development in Mexico, but blames U.S. domestic supports as
the chief culprit of poverty in rural Mexico.

In the end, the political agenda of groups like OXFAM will only hurt Mexican
farmers and those in other developing countries. It is impossible to deny the positive
benefits of NAFTA and the more than $110 billion in foreign direct investment gen-
erated in Mexico. The longer the Doha Development Agenda is delayed; the worse
off developing countries will be for lack of action.
Conclusion

Trade with Mexico is important and every effort should be made on both sides
of the border to ensure disruptions are minimal. Corn growers have been party to
some of the greatest success stories of NAFTA and also to its worst failure. Like
many other economic sectors, we are experiencing increased competition in the
international marketplace. Despite these challenges, we know we are competitive
and can provide a high quality product for a low price. Our strong belief in trade
compels us to resolve these issues.

Mr. Chairman, you have our thanks for your strong support and continued vigi-
lance on this issue. In order for us to move forward, we need to show producers
throughout the Midwest and across the country that trade has real benefits. Mexico
is vitally important in this regard and we pledge ourselves to work with Congress,
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the Administration and other agricultural organizations to fulfill the promise of
NAFTA on both sides of the border.

I thank you again for the opportunity to address the Committee. I welcome your
questions.

RESPONSE TO A QUESTION FROM SENATOR BAUCUS

Question. Are the U.S. corn and sugar industries prepared to seek a solution that
provides for a balanced North American Sweetener market while maintaining the
integrity of the respective commodity programs.

Answer. The National Corn Growers Association has been working with the Corn
Refiners Association and representatives from the American Sweetener Alliance to
find a resolution to the ongoing dispute regarding High Fructose Corn Syrup
(HFCS). Last week (October 1–3, 2003), representatives from NCGA traveled to
Mexico as part of a joint sweetener industry task force and met with representatives
of the Mexican Sugar Chamber and government officials. The ultimate goal is to
work out an agreement that would permit a gradual resumption of Mexican exports
of sugar to the U.S. in exchange for allowing reciprocal amounts of HFCS imports
from the U.S. into Mexico. We believe a final agreement must provide access for
HFCS and balance to the sugar trade. Corn growers remain firmly committed to
find a mutually agreeable solution. We believe we can find a settlement that is con-
sistent with our international obligations and will not require any changes to the
respective commodity programs at this time. However, future free trade agreements
and a comprehensive agreement in the World Trade Organization may necessitate
changes to farm programs in the future. Regarding bilateral free trade agreements,
it is important to note, we do not favor negotiating reductions in domestic support
programs and particular commodities should not be excluded from negotiations at
the expense of others.

PREPARED STATEMENT OF JOHN RICE

Good morning, Mr. Chairman and distinguished members of the Committee. My
name is John Rice. I am a seventh generation apple grower from Gettysburg, Penn-
sylvania. My three brothers and I own and operate about 900 acres of orchards in
beautiful Adams County, Pennsylvania. Together we manage a packing company
which markets fresh apples for more than fifty family farms in south central Penn-
sylvania, and more than twenty family farms in Maryland, Virginia, West Virginia,
and New York. I appreciate this opportunity to testify before the Committee con-
cerning the trade barriers for U.S. apple exports to Mexico.

I have been assisted in my testimony by the U.S. Apple Association (USApple) of
which I am the immediate past chairman. USApple is the national trade association
which represents all segments of the U.S. apple industry. Our members include 40
state and regional apple associations representing growers from around the country,
as well as more than 400 individual companies such as ours. USApple’s mission is
to provide the means for our industry to join in appropriate collective efforts to prof-
itably produce and market American apples and apple products. Total U.S. apple
farmgate revenue, according to the U.S. Department of Agriculture (USDA), was
more than $1.6 billion in 2002.

My statement today also includes input from the Northwest Fruit Exporters
(NFE), an organization which represents the international trade interests of apple
marketers and exporters in Washington, Oregon and Idaho. NFE has been in the
forefront of opening the Mexican market from an early stage, since their members
have shipped the vast majority of U.S. apples to Mexico under Mexico’s restrictive
phytosanitary import protocol.

Just last year, Michigan and Virginia finally received certification compliance
with Mexico’s protocol, after years of effort. Unfortunately, neither state has been
able to export apples to Mexico in any significant volume due to the recently-im-
posed trade restrictions. With financial support from their state departments of ag-
riculture and USDA, Michigan and Virginia growers and exporters worked hard to
comply with Mexico’s rigid requirements, only to see their market opportunities
blocked by new duties.

Some apple-producing states have been effectively shut out of the Mexican apple
market because Mexico does not recognize the validity of phytosanitary inspections
by USDA-APHIS inspectors, but requires the on-site approval of Mexican inspectors
at U.S. industry expense. Producing states like Pennsylvania, the fourth largest
apple-producing state in the country, cannot recoup the hundreds of thousands of
dollars required to hire, transport, and house the Mexican inspectors. Michigan and
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Virginia have been able to access funds from their own state departments of agri-
culture to try to break into this market, but to date it has been to no avail.

An open Mexican market without restrictive trade barriers is important to all
apple-producing states and the entire U.S. apple industry. Apples that would have
gone to Mexico in a free-trade environment are now staying in this country, causing
market surpluses and low prices for all U.S. apple growers. For this reason, all of
my growers in Pennsylvania and growers in all other apple-producing states that
do not currently ship to Mexico support removal of the trade barriers erected by
Mexico against U.S. apple exports.

The Mexican market, which was opened to U.S. apples just before adoption of the
North American Free Trade Agreement (NAFTA), quickly became the U.S. apple in-
dustry’s largest export market for fresh apples. Prior to Mexico’s arbitrary imposi-
tion of 46.5 percent import tariffs on Red and Golden Delicious apples in August
2002, Mexico accounted for 27 percent of all U.S. apple exports, some 8 million
boxes, worth almost $100 million annually. U.S. apples have represented 80 to 85
percent of total Mexican apple imports, with Red and Golden Delicious accounting
for approximately 90 percent of all apples imported from the U.S.

Mexico’s treatment of U.S. apple imports is part of an unfortunate trend in Mexi-
can agricultural trade policy towards erecting new protectionist trade barriers. A va-
riety of trade restrictions on a number of important U.S. agricultural products, in-
cluding U.S. apples, is threatening the U.S.-Mexican bilateral relationship. This is
highly unfortunate, especially since Mexico’s own exports of fresh fruits and vegeta-
bles to the U.S. have increased from $1.2 billion to $2.3 billion annually, since
NAFTA was implemented.

I come before you today to ask for aggressive support and collaboration between
Congress and the Administration on a concerted strategy to reduce Mexico’s import
barriers to U.S. apple exports. Your active, direct engagement with the government
of Mexico can help create an environment to bring this vital trading partner to the
negotiating table to address Mexico’s trade-distorting import duty and reach a set-
tlement agreement. This engagement should take into account the broad context of
issues important to our overall bilateral relationship. The U.S. government and U.S.
apple industry are willing to negotiate, and have indicated this to Mexican govern-
ment officials on numerous occasions. However, good faith negotiations require a
willingness for honest engagement from both sides.

U.S. apple growers and exporters know Mexican consumers like and want to pur-
chase our apples. They have proved it whenever they have had the opportunity.
They especially prefer the Red and Golden Delicious apples. The U.S. apple industry
has invested millions of dollars in consumer outreach efforts to successfully build
a growing market for U.S. apples in Mexico. Some of this money was provided on
a matching basis by USDA’s successful Market Access Program (MAP). But even
though U.S. apples and U.S. investment have helped to build this demand, we now
see that foreign competitors, notably Canada, Chile and New Zealand, are currently
realizing market opportunities at our expense. Mexican consumers are still eating
apples, but an increasing number are coming from countries which do not have dis-
criminatory duties placed on their exports.

Mexico primarily utilizes two forms of trade barriers against U.S. apple exports:
import duties and quarantine restrictions.
Import Duties

Mexico’s import duty of 46.58 percent on Red and Golden Delicious apples was
imposed last year as a result of an anti-dumping case brought by the Mexico against
the U.S. industry in 1997. In September of that year, Mexico announced that it was
beginning an anti-dumping investigation into the importation of US apples, and
began levying a preliminary duty of 101.1 percent. Immediately prior to a final
dumping determination, in March 1998, the U.S. apple industry and the Mexican
government entered into a suspension agreement that ‘‘suspended’’ the preliminary
anti-dumping duty with an annually adjusted reference price, or minimum sales
price. Mexico conducted annual audits to ensure compliance with this pricing agree-
ment.

In November 2000, the Mexican apple industry appealed the reference price sys-
tem in Mexican court. In February 2002, the Mexican government, even though it
had conducted an audit only months before and had not detected any problems,
summoned the NFE’s representatives to Mexico City to discuss alleged violations.
NFE addressed Mexico’s concerns and offered to return to Mexico City to negotiate
new terms to the suspension agreement. In July 2002, the Mexican government an-
nounced it had investigated the reference price system, and decided to continue it.
The next month, in August 2002, Mexico revoked the suspension agreement and im-
posed an antidumping duty of 46.58 percent on Red and Golden Delicious varieties.
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No provision was made to exempt shippers from states, such as Michigan or Vir-
ginia, which had no previous access to the Mexican market and therefore no export
history upon which to base an antidumping duty. Instead, all U.S. Red and Golden
Delicious apples faced a prohibitive 66.58 percent import duty, due to the additional
20 percent NAFTA duty in place at that time.

The timing of the Mexican imposition of the 46.58 percent import duty was nota-
ble, since it was widely known that NAFTA’s tariff rate quota and duty were to be
lifted on January 1, 2003. Also interesting to note is that in Mexico’s main apple-
producing state, Chihuahua, almost 70 percent of all orchards are planted with
Golden Delicious apples and 30 percent with Red Delicious, according to the USDA.

Since August 2002, the U.S. apple industry, in particular NFE, has attempted to
convince the Mexican government to find a mutually-acceptable solution. Several
letters from Congress and governors of a number of apple-producing states were
sent to Mexico’s U.S. Ambassador. Meetings were held with staff for USTR Ambas-
sador Zoellick and USDA Secretary Veneman, and a series of discussions occurred
with representatives of the Mexican government.

The U.S. apple industry’s goal is to suspend the onerous and unfair import duty,
and negotiate a settlement agreement that allows reasonable market access and en-
sures compliance with the terms of the agreement for the 2003 crop season. This
means a mutually-acceptable agreement must be reached within the next few weeks
for Mexican consumers to have access to this year’s U.S. apple crop.

There are a number of important, technical issues that the U.S. apple industry
is concerned about regarding the manner in which Mexico implemented its anti-
dumping determination. These may be important to review if an acceptable settle-
ment cannot be reached in the near future. The period of investigation, the relation-
ship between the injury determination and the evidence presented, and the manner
in which the price undertaking was suspended are just three of the issues that
merit scrutiny.

Quarantine Restrictions
When Mexico opened its market to apples from the U.S., it imposed extremely de-

tailed quarantine regulations that drove up costs and discouraged imports. At the
time in 1991, and subsequently, USDA and the U.S. apple industry argued the re-
strictions were without scientific merit and should be removed. Since 1991, Wash-
ington, Oregon and Idaho have exported over 50 million boxes of apples to Mexico,
and not a single, live quarantine pest has ever been detected in all those years and
in all those shipments. This fact alone should bolster the argument that Mexico’s
restrictions are inconsistent with the quarantine threat. Nonetheless, last month
Mexico submitted numerous changes it wants made to the regulations. These
changes, which have no scientific merit, would make existing regulations even
stricter and add to the cost of exporting U.S. apples. It is an unfortunate and unnec-
essary step backward.

Rather than negotiating new regulations, the U.S. and Mexico should be negoti-
ating the elimination of the existing regulations. At a minimum, Mexico should be
asked to justify why additional regulatory changes are now necessary.

In conclusion, the U.S. apple industry is eager to export its apples to our cus-
tomers in Mexico. We are proud of our ability to produce excellent apples, and seek
an opportunity to sell them fairly and openly in the Mexican market. The entire
U.S. apple industry wants to be a constructive trading partner with Mexico. The
U.S. apple industry wants to regain market access for our Red and Golden Delicious
apples. Virginia, Michigan, New York, Pennsylvania, and the other apple-producing
states want a meaningful opportunity to export some of their production as well.
Without the Mexican export market, even a small U.S. crop can become a very dif-
ficult crop to sell.

The U.S. apple industry supported passage of the North American Free Trade
Agreement. NAFTA helped to make Mexico a major apple export market. It in-
creased economic growth in Mexico and helped to expand a growing Mexican middle
class with purchasing power to buy our products. Certainly there has been benefit
to both of our economies. However, in order for the U.S. and Mexico to be good trad-
ing partners, we need to be able to resolve differences through frank and construc-
tive discussions. We must have confidence that any trade regulations imposed are
consistent with the spirit and intent of NAFTA, and based on sound, scientific as-
sessments of actual risk.

Thank you for the opportunity to explain these important issues facing U.S. apple
growers with regard to trade barriers with Mexico. I would be glad to answer any
questions you may have.

VerDate 11-MAY-2000 10:08 Apr 21, 2004 Jkt 092535 PO 00000 Frm 00070 Fmt 6601 Sfmt 6621 92535.000 SFINANC2 PsN: SFINANC2



67

RESPONSE TO A QUESTION FROM SENATOR GRASSLEY

Question. You stated, if I heard you right, that in July of 2002, the Mexican gov-
ernment announced that it had investigated the reference price system agreed to
in the suspension agreement, and that it had decided to continue the system.

Then one month later or less, the Mexican government revoked that agreement
and imposed antidumping duties. Could you describe the intervening process that
led to the revocation of the suspension agreement, and was the process transparent,
along the lines that I asked Mr. Satterfield, about that investigation for rice?

Answer. According to the Northwest Fruit Exporters (NFE), who were closely in-
volved in negotiating the terms of the suspension agreement in Mexico, the process
followed by the Mexican government to revoke the agreement and impose anti-
dumping duties in August 2002 was not transparent and occurred precipitously
shortly before the U.S. apple harvest. While no official notice was received by the
U.S. apple industry, it did appear unusual that the Mexican government did not ini-
tiate plans in the summer of 2002 to conducts its customary annual audit of U.S.
exporting facilities in late summer and early fall of that year. However, NFE did
not receive notice that there would be no audit.

The facts about whether the Mexicans used a transparent process speak for them-
selves. On July 10, 2002, the Mexican government published in Mexico’s Diario Offi-
cial (Federal Register) a final resolution reconfirming the 2000/2001 reference price
established for U.S. Red and Golden Delicious imported apples under the suspension
agreement, after a lengthy investigation. The effective date of this resolution was
July 11, 2002, the following day.

Less than one month later, on Friday, August 9, 2002, the Mexican government
unexpectedly announced in the Diario Oficial termination of the suspension agree-
ment and its associated reference price system negotiated between the Mexican gov-
ernment and the U.S. apple industry. Also announced in the same Diario Official
notice was resumption of the antidumping investigation which had been suspended
in 1998 when both sides agreed to establish a reference price. The effective date of
this announcement was August 10, 2002, the next day.

The next business day, Monday, August 12, 2002, the Mexican government unex-
pectedly published a notice in the Diario Oficial announcing final conclusion of the
official antidumping investigation against U.S. Red and Gold Delicious apples, thus
ending the investigation that had been reopened the previous business day. In the
same August 12, 2002 Diaro Oficial notice, the Mexican government announced im-
position of final 46.58 percent duties imports of Red and Golden Delicious apples
from the U.S., effective August 13, 2002, the next day. This duty remains in still
in effect.

In the August 9, 2002 Diaro Official publication regarding termination of the sus-
pension agreement, there is reference to numerous violations. We believe the alleged
violations were without merit. NFE was required to appear before Mexico’s Secre-
tariat of Economy in February, 2002. NFE worked hard to respond to all of the al-
leged violations and made official filings through legal counsel. Copies of these docu-
ments and briefings by NFE were provided to the Office of the U.S. Trade Rep-
resentative and other appropriate U.S. government agencies.

This non-transparent, inconsistent process denied NFE and U.S. apple exporters
the opportunity to provide relevant, essential input and respond with data and in-
formation to the Mexican government. This quick, cascading sequence of abrupt
trade events suggests that the Mexican government planned this process in advance
with a deliberate intent to impose a significant trade barrier on U.S. exports of Red
and Golden Delicious apples to Mexico.

PREPARED STATEMENT OF HON. RICK SANTORUM

Chairman Grassley and Ranking Member Baucus, thank you for convening to-
day’s hearing and for focusing the Committee’s attention on a matter of great con-
cern to America’s farmers. As you know, our agricultural community is one of the
strongest supporters of free and open trade. American agricultural products, because
of their quality and variety, are sought by consumers all over the world. Impedi-
ments to free trade in agricultural products are of great concern to me.

I also want to thank you both for honoring my suggestion of including Mr. John
Rice, a seventh-generation apple grower from Adams County, Pennsylvania, to
share his observations on Mexican trade barriers to the export of American apples.
Additionally, you have assembled a wide and diverse group of witnesses who each
have insight on particular sectoral impediments. I am concerned that the Mexican
government has taken action—inconsistent with the principles of NAFTA and the
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WTO—to limit American exports of apples, rice, beef, pork and high fructose corn
syrup.

Mexico’s decision to impose a 46.6% duty on U.S. shipments of Red and Delicious
apples unfairly penalizes apple producers in states such as Pennsylvania, Wash-
ington, New York, and Michigan. Furthermore, apples that used to be exported to
Mexico are now staying in this country, causing market surpluses and low prices
for all U.S. apple producers.

In many cases, the rationale for Mexico’s discriminatory actions seems to be a
manifestation of domestic political pressures and reluctance of the Mexican govern-
ment to live up to the terms of NAFTA. From afar, it would seem that these pres-
sures are in response to Mexican farmers and agricultural producers’ failure to
maximize the 10-year transition period accorded by NAFTA.

Again, thank you both for calling this hearing and for raising attention to these
troubling trade developments. I look forward to the testimony of Ambassador John-
son and the other witnesses on ways to address these trade disputes.

PREPARED STATEMENT OF SERGIO SARMIENTO

For years free trade has generated fears and political demagoguery on both sides
of the U.S.-Mexican border. Ross Perot was not the only politician who warned of
a giant sucking sound of jobs. These warnings were also quite common in Mexico
when the North American Free Trade Agreement (NAFTA) was being negotiated in
the early 1990s.

The demagoguery and the fears have not disappeared. In Mexico, a number of
special interest groups and political parties have organized a movement that is put-
ting pressure on the government to renegotiate NAFTA because, they claim, free
trade is responsible for the troubles affecting Mexico’s agriculture. The constant
bombardment of information by these groups has led 32 percent of Mexicans to be-
lieve that Mexico’s agricultural is in trouble because of NAFTA.1

The hard information available, however, actually shows that NAFTA has been
good for all signatory countries—the U.S. Mexico and Canada. Overall trade among
them rose 85 percent between 1993 and 2001, at a time when world trade expanded
by 66 percent.2 Mexico’s foreign trade rose at an even faster pace during this period:
179 percent, which is logical given the fact that Mexico is the least developed of the
three countries. Between 1993 and 2002 Mexico’s exports to the world expanded
from $52 billion to $166 billion.3

But in spite of the expansion of Mexico’s exports, there was no giant sucking
sound of U.S. jobs heading south of the border. In fact, the first years of NAFTA
coincided with an unprecedented period of growth and job gains in the U.S. Unem-
ployment not only did not rise but fell to record levels. NAFTA is not solely respon-
sible for this, but the overall increase in trade promoted by it was a factor in the
rise in competitiveness of the U.S. economy in the 1990s.

From the start Mexico’s agriculture was the most protected sector within NAFTA.
The U.S. and Canada opened its doors to agricultural products at a significantly
faster pace than Mexico. Tariffs and barriers on 42 percent of Mexico’s agricultural
products were fully eliminated only in 2003, nine years after the beginning of
NAFTA. Mexico, moreover, will continue to get protection on 18 percent of its agri-
cultural imports until 2008. In contrast, 95 percent of all U.S. agricultural imports
from Mexico are already free of tariffs and barriers as of 2003.

In spite of this, U.S. and Canadian farmers have benefited from the opening of
the Mexican market. Mexico’s imports of farm products from its NAFTA partners
rose from $3.5 billion in 1994 to $5.9 billion in 2001. Indeed, agriculture is one of
the few areas of the economy where Mexico has a trade deficit within NAFTA. In
2001 this deficit amounted to $1.9 billion. But Mexican exports of agricultural prod-
ucts have also expanded within NAFTA—from $2.6 billion in 1994 to $4 billion in
2001.4

Differences remain. Some are the result of legal lacunae left over from the origi-
nal agreement—which is the case, for example, in the dispute about sugar and high
fructose. The high level of government subsidies paid to farmers in the U.S. remains
an irritating issue for Mexican farmers. Due to protectionist pressures from domes-
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tic interest groups, moreover, the Mexican government is resorting to anti-dumping
measures that are often thinly disguised efforts to erect protectionist barriers to
U.S. products.

Every product has a history of its own. In the case of sugar, for example, both
Mexico and the U.S. have taken questionable protectionist measures and have
passed the cost on to consumers. NAFTA, in fact, implied a closing rather than an
opening of the Mexican sugar market because of the existing elaborate protection
of U.S. sugar companies. Mexico, however, has an extremely inefficient sugar indus-
try subjected to government price controls and to an outdated labor contract that
makes innovation and improvements in productivity almost impossible. All of this
explains why sugar prices in our two countries are among the highest in the world.
We all pay for the price of protectionism.

Pork producers in Mexico have forced the Mexican government to start an anti-
dumping suit against U.S. porks. My impression is that Mexico does not stand on
solid grounds in this legal action, but the government seems to be buying time for
Mexican pork producers. Paradoxically, the same Mexican pork farmers who want
special protection are demanding that the Mexican government opens up trade in
corn so as to assure them of cheap fodder for their animals.

Corn is one of the main reasons of complaint of Mexican farmers. Although this
market is not yet fully open, Mexico is supposed to have a tariff-free import quota
of 3 million tons a year. But the country is in fact importing some 6 million tons
a year—to the benefit of U.S. and Canadian farmers. Mexican corn producers rightly
claim that massive subsidies are at least partially responsible for a lower price of
corn in the U.S. Yet they neglect to say that corn subsidies are also very high in
Mexico, especially in the northeasten state of Sinaloa where commercial farmers are
strongest. Mexican farmers and politicians also choose to forget that the main rea-
son why most Mexican corn is outrageously expensive to produce is because Mexico
has fragmented its land in a myriad of minuscule farms with shaky property rights.

The market for beef was opened in Mexico before NAFTA. Now some local pro-
ducers are pressuring the Mexican government to close the border again. But Mex-
ico continues to import some 25 to 30% of its beef from the U.S. If Mexico were to
close the border, there would be a severe scarcity in the country and prices would
go through the roof.

Mexican apple producers from Chihuahua have also sought protection from U.S.
Washington apples. The Chihuahua producers demanded and got a minimum price
for apples such as it already existed in winter tomatoes. But the minimum price was
so high that it allowed Chilean apples to enter the country. Regardless of these ma-
neuvers, Mexico continues to be a major importer of Washington apples—and it is
likely to remain so because there is little land in Mexico adequate for apple produc-
tion.

Clearly we are seeing an upsurge of protectionism in Mexico. It is not that Mexi-
can farmers have been wiped out by free trade, as the anti-free trade movement
claims. But some politicians and social leaders are trying to take advantage of a
misguided popular perception that free trade has been detrimental to Mexican farm-
ers.

The negative consequences of free trade are easy to portray in the media. A fac-
tory or a farm that closes provides vivid human stories for reporters. The benefits
of free trade are much wider, but also far more difficult to portray. Falling food
prices, which benefit poorer consumers the most, make for unconvincing journalistic
stories.

Still, there is little doubt that Mexican farmers have managed to do quite well
under NAFTA, especially in some products such as tomatoes and vegetables.
NAFTA has opened new markets and it has increased Mexico’s agricultural and
processed food exports. In some other products, for example corn, Mexico’s producers
have no chance of being competitive. But the problem lies not in free trade, but in
present Mexican legislation that limits rural property rights and does not allow the
existence of large, competitive farms. U.S. subsidies, on the other hand, are indeed
a problem and generate unfair competition for Mexican farmers.

U.S. farmers have also benefited from NAFTA. Mexican imports have represented
one of the fastest growing markets for U.S. agricultural products over the past dec-
ade.

The solution to the problems of farmers on both sides of the border is not to en-
gage again in a protectionist war in which everyone would lose, but to eliminate the
significant obstacles to free trade that still remain in place. If we truly want to give
people a better standard of living, we must continue to dismantle agricultural pro-
tectionism in Mexico and the U.S.
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF TRAVIS SATTERFIELD

Mr. Chairman and Members of the Committee:
My name is Travis Satterfield and I am a rice farmer from Benoit, Mississippi.

I appear before you today representing Delta Council, which is the principal voice
representing the interest of cotton, rice, catfish, grains and oilseeds in the Mis-
sissippi Delta. Also, we are pleased to advise the Committee that both the USA Rice
Federation and the U.S. Rice Producers Association have requested that their orga-
nizations be associated with and considered to be supportive of our statement before
you today.

First, we would like to express our appreciation to the Committee for placing em-
phasis on the importance of trade relations between U.S. agriculture and Mexico.
Mexico is a major importer of U.S. agricultural commodities, and with specific ref-
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erence to U.S. rice, Mexico is our largest export market. In 2002, U.S. rice farmers
exported 730,000 metric tons to Mexico and this number reflects substantial im-
provements from the period of the early 1990s when we were only exporting 146,000
metric tons. U.S. rice accounts for 92% of Mexico’s rice imports and almost one-half
of all rice consumed by their population is purchased from the United States. Since
the per capita rice consumption in Mexico is extremely low, the U.S. rice industry
has anticipation that consumption will grow in Mexico as import duties on rice from
the United States ended on January 1, 2003. (see attachment)

It is important for us to point out that Mexico’s decision to impose punitive anti-
dumping duties on certain imports of milled rice from the United States is a serious
blow which threatens to erode the full benefits of NAFTA to U.S. rice producers,
millers, and exporters. These anti-dumping penalties against the U.S. rice industry
came at a conspicuous time, since import tariffs on milled rice were lifted on Janu-
ary 1, 2003 in concert with the terms of NAFTA. The consequences of the anti-
dumping penalties against U.S. milled rice are already registering problems as we
look at a 34% decline in exports of U.S. milled rice during the first three months
of 2003, as compared to 2002.

As farmers, and as a rice industry, we enjoy trade relations with Mexico which
have resulted in Mexico becoming our primary rice customer; however, in response
to the anti-dumping duty which has been imposed on U.S. milled rice, our industry
will continue legal action in the form of an appeal within Mexico and we support
a filing by the U.S. Government for a dispute settlement case in the World Trade
Organization.

The U.S. rice industry is heavily dependent on rice exports and it is essential to
us as rice producers, that we maintain the continuing growth of the export market
to Mexico. We value Mexico as our primary market for rice, but in the spirit of en-
forcing existing agreements and obligations which are critical to maintaining open
markets, we hope that the United States Government will consider the recent impo-
sition of anti-dumping duties on milled rice and other U.S. commodities by the Min-
istry of the Economy for Mexico as a very serious matter.

On behalf of Delta Council, the USA Rice Federation, and the U.S. Rice Producers
Association, we want to thank your Committee, Mr. Chairman, for affording us the
opportunity to appear before you today and submit these comments.

PREPARED STATEMENT OF TERRY STOKES

Good morning. My name is Terry Stokes and I am the Chief Executive Officer for
the National Cattlemen’s Beef Association, headed in Denver, Colorado. The NCBA
appreciates the opportunity to present our views on the long-time trading relation-
ship between the U.S. and Mexico in live cattle and beef trade.

Cattle have been traded across the U.S.-Mexico border for more than a century,
and a close relationship between the U.S. and Mexican cattle industries continues
today, mostly due to the tremendous success of the North American Free Trade
Agreement (NAFTA). Mexico’s 103 million citizens have experienced a 33 percent
increase in per capita income over the last five years, and this increase in disposable
income has led directly to increased Mexican beef consumption.

While Mexico’s domestic beef production has struggled to expand and meet this
demand in recent years, U.S. beef and beef variety meat exports to Mexico have
grown to fill the gap. Prior to NAFTA, Mexico was an inconsistent market, with
U.S. exports of 100,000 mt and $200 million. In 2002, Mexico was our most signifi-
cant market in terms of tonnage, at 350,000 mt and $854 million. (Japan remains
our largest market with 2002 beef and variety meat exports, totaling $1.028 billion.)
When our industry sought NAFTA more than a decade ago, no one imagined that
one day Mexico would become one of the U.S. beef industry’s best markets.

This is a mutually beneficial trading relationship, as the U.S. imports approxi-
mately one million head of Mexican feeder cattle each year at a value of over $300
million. In fact, today’s integrated North American cattle market looks very much
like what was envisioned more than a decade ago by NAFTA proponents, with con-
sumer-driven economic signals on both sides of the border dictating the future direc-
tion of this industry.
A Possible WTO Safeguard

Despite years of cooperation between U.S. and Mexican cattle producers on a wide
variety of issues, NCBA received news earlier this year that the Mexican cattle in-
dustry had filed a petition with its government asking for a safeguard due to a
‘‘surge’’ in beef imports. Although the details are still not clear regarding exactly
which Mexican entity is behind this effort, it is believed that the Mexican livestock
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producer group Confederacion Nacional de Organizaciones Ganaderas (CNG) filed
this petition, and that both CNG and the Mexican Cattle Feeders Association
(AMEG) strongly support this initiative.

Such a case, if accepted by the Mexican government, would have to meet the
‘‘surge’’ and ‘‘injury’’ criteria of a WTO safeguard. NCBA sees no evidence that these
criteria ever existed and the acceptance of such a case, when 2003 U.S. beef and
variety meat exports to Mexico are down from 2002 levels, seems inconceivable. Ini-
tially this posturing was thought to be politically motivated prior to Mexico’s elec-
tion earlier this year. However, NCBA continues to believe that the Mexican govern-
ment may yet bring a safeguard petition forward.

We do not mean to suggest that the Mexican cattle industry has not suffered sig-
nificant turmoil in recent years. Yes, the Mexican cattle industry suffers from an
inability to meet the country’s growing demand for beef. However, these problems
stem from a persistent drought and the typical Mexican cattle ranchers’ inability
to borrow money due to the absence of banking infrastructure in rural Mexico. They
are not issues that have anything to do with the U.S. beef industry or NAFTA.

Yet NCBA has repeatedly heard from the CNG leadership that they want ‘‘a deal
like you did with (U.S.Mexican) poultry.’’ These officials make no apologies for their
desire to renegotiate NAFTA in favor of some form of ‘‘managed trade’’ due to their
misguided belief that U.S. beef is somehow being sold to Mexico for less than its
cost of production. NCBA’s response has been a consistent reminder that the tariff
on beef trade between the two nations has been zero since 1994.

U.S. beef export market promotion efforts in Mexico, funded by the beef checkoff
and U.S. taxpayer dollars via the USDA/FAS cooperator program, have paid great
dividends for both Mexican and U.S. beef producers. Remarkably, however, it seems
that some in the Mexican cattle industry seek the old, failed ways of a protectionist
system, rather than taking the necessary steps to resolve the many structural issues
their industry faces and to gain a better understanding of the marketplace.

Despite repeated efforts by USDA and USTR to help the Mexican government bet-
ter understand the U.S.Mexican beef trading relationship—which included a trip to
Mexico City in April and several discussions between NCBA, CNG officials, and
SAGARPA Secretary Usabiaga to resolve these tensions—NCBA still believes that
Mexico is considering bringing a WTO safeguard case against the U.S. beef indus-
try.

Key technical points:
• If an investigation were initiated upon acceptance of CNG’s petition, this Mexi-

can (beef) safeguard case would be the fourth for Mexico (’93 fishmeal Chile;
plywood and chicken were the previous three.) The chicken case was the only
one that involved a provisional duty.

• The U.S. cannot ask for a WTO panel on a safeguard case until there has been
a final determination by the Mexican government, which has 260 business days
to impose a FINAL determination. (Note: Mexican law changed regarding the
safeguard timeline on 14-March-2003.)

• If imposed, the safeguard (tariff) measure can only be in effect for six months
under Mexican law. At the end of this six-month (approximately 180 day) pe-
riod, rather than the 260 business days, Mexico is obligated to make a final de-
termination regarding the safeguard.

The NAFTA Anti-dumping
The imposition of any potential interim safeguard tariff would be unprecedented,

as it would go on top of the arbitrary and capricious NAFTA anti-dumping duties
that Mexico imposed on April 28, 2000. On that date, Mexico’s Secretariat of Com-
merce and Industrial Development (SECOFI) issued its final decision on the anti-
dumping case against exporters of U.S. beef and beef variety meats by imposing a
complex set of specific duties on most beef carcasses and cuts. Typically, an anti-
dumping preliminary measure cannot last for more than four months, making this
beef anti-dumping measure extraordinary, although it is possible to make a request
for an extension. These duties are still in place today, which serve to lock many U.S.
export interests out of the Mexican market.

As we recently indicated in a September 9 letter to Ambassador Zoellick (Attach-
ment 1), repeated delays in the NAFTA panel’s decision regarding this anti-dumping
tariff are yet another example of where significant effort is needed to preserve the
legitimacy of our existing trade agreements. As we stated in our letter, ‘‘the behav-
ior of this panel undermines the credibility of our trade agreements and casts a
dark shadow over the dispute settlement process. At a time when we are negotiating
both free trade agreements and another WTO round in an unprecedented fashion,
this type of behavior is simply unacceptable.’’
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SUMMARY

Several factors have or continue to irritate the U.S.-Mexican cattle and beef trad-
ing relationship including:

• Mexico’s highly charged post-election political environment
• Outbreaks of tuberculosis (TB) in California dairy herds, which prompted a

Texas proposal for more stringent regulations at the Texas-Mexico border
• The Mexican drought and an overall decline in profitability in the Mexican cow-

calf industry
• Reduced U.S. imports of Mexican feeder cattle in 2002 primarily due to an in-

crease in US imports of Canadian feeder cattle due to last year’s severe drought
in Canada

• The Mexican cattle industry’s limited access capital (interest rates are 16–20
percent if a producer is able to obtain a loan) may be the industry’s greatest
challenge for the future

• Aggressive efforts to penetrate the Mexican retail food sector by Wal-Mart and
Costco

• A desire by some in Mexico to develop their domestic feedlot and meat packing
industry without the threat of staunch U.S. competition

• CNG’s concerns over the U.S. Country-of-Origin labeling law
• There appears to be a lack of understanding in Mexico concerning how beef is

marketed and sold in the United States. NCBA will continue to meet with CNG
and to help them understand how the U.S. cattle industry works and the costs
associated with the U.S. beef marketing chain

The Mexican government has turned down beef safeguards in the past but the
aftermath of this year’s hotly contested election may be making this a very difficult
thing for the government to do this time around despite the fact that there is abso-
lutely no ‘‘surge’’ in U.S. beef exports to Mexico. It should also be noted that beef
is not the only agricultural commodity currently being disputed between the two
countries.

Mexican beef imports rose in close correlation with a stronger Mexican economy.
This is a RESULT of Mexico’s inability to expand its domestic production, not the
cause. Weakness in the Mexican economy combined with higher U.S. beef prices also
correlate very closely with the slide in Mexican imports of U.S. beef during 2003.

A recent analysis of future trends by the Food and Ag Policy Research Institute
(FAPRI) shows U.S. beef production growing 14 percent by 2012 and a subsequent
28 percent (or roughly $900 million) increase in U.S. beef exports. Clearly, our in-
dustry’s future growth is dependent upon our ability to export. NCBA’s trade expan-
sion goals mean that we simply cannot let existing trading relationships slip, or
take them for granted. There must be a firm commitment to existing agreements
by industry stakeholders and the U.S. government. This includes a constant fos-
tering of relationships with our trading partners and constant vigilance with respect
to maintaining compliance. With the Mexican election now over, it is time get these
trade irritant ‘‘genies’’ back in their respective bottles.

Thank you for the opportunity to present this information before the committee.
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